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Introduction

“It is not so much our judgements as it is our
prejudices that constitute our being,” writes
Hans-Georg Gadamer in the opening paper of a
collection of his essays titled Philosophical Her-
meneutics (Gadamer 1976). This claim is a pro-
vocative one and announces one of the more
memorable motifs in Gadamer’s writings. It also
pursues in fresh directions a new note in
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twentieth-century Western philosophy originally
introduced by Heidegger. But more importantly
for educational purposes, as we shall see, it opens
up some promising paths for how teaching and
learning are to be thought about, researched, and
carried out.
Gadamer’s Radical Preoccupations

Gadamer is a philosopher who has concentrated
on investigating the inescapable features of
human understanding and the kinds of encounters
with inheritances of learning through which
understanding itself is advanced, or sometimes
beclouded. It is surprising then that he has written
little specifically on education. An active philo-
sophical career spanning more than seven
decades – till his death in 2002 at the age of
102 – has seen the publication of 42 books and
monographs and over 350 articles, increasing por-
tions of which are translated into English, Italian,
French, and other languages. Five short essays of
his on higher education – chiefly in
Germany – have been assembled in English as
Part I of a 1992 collection titled Hans-Georg
Gadamer on Education, Poetry, and
History – Applied Hermeneutics (Misgeld and
Nicholson 1992). In addition, Gadamer has
made some references to his own education in
his autobiographical collection of short essays
Philosophical Apprenticeships (1985). Apart
from these occasional writings, education does
nd Theory,
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not feature as a topic in Gadamer’s work. It is
worth adding here however that in his hundredth
year, Gadamer presented an address in Eppelheim
titled “Erziehung ist Sich Erziehen” (“Education
is Self-education,” Gadamer 2001). The fact
remains that on themes like the defensible pur-
poses of teaching, the emergence of one’s identity
in experiences of schooling, or on issues of
authority and justice in education, his writings
make few explicit references. Yet they are replete
with quite radical implications for issues just such
as these where the practical conduct of education
is concerned.

This radicalness has been overlooked by some
critics who see in Gadamer’s recurring encounters
with “tradition” the preoccupations of a conserva-
tive (e.g., Eagleton 1983; Caputo 1987). The rad-
ical dimension of Gadamer’s work lies not in
anything like an overt political or social vision,
as for instance might be said of Paulo Freire’s
works, or in a different way, of John Dewey’s. It
lies rather in Gadamer’s emphasis on investigat-
ing what most Western philosophy since Plato has
either overlooked or misconceived, namely:
“what happens to us over and above our wanting
and doing” when understanding of any kind takes
place (Gadamer 1989, p. xxviii.). The conse-
quences of Gadamer’s investigations into what
unavoidably happens behind our epistemological
backs as it were are gloomy for both epistemology
and metaphysics, at least as conceived and prac-
ticed for centuries. The pretensions of metaphys-
ics to all-inclusive knowledge and of
epistemology to establishing secure foundations
for certainty are thoroughly critiqued in the course
of Gadamer’s enquiries. They are made to yield
pride of place to something more primordial in the
experience of human understanding. It is a bit
disconcerting at first sight to learn what this some-
thing more primordial turns out to be: interpreta-
tion, preconceptions, even prejudices. On
Gadamer’s argument, philosophical reflection
can properly help us to become aware in greater
degree of these predisposing constituents of
human understanding. Such reflection may disci-
pline or reorient these predispositions. But, he
insists, interpretative preconceptions always
remain in play and reflection cannot get rid of
them in the name of autonomous reason, or cer-
tainty, or any all-encompassing overview. In
undermining the traditional claims of metaphysics
and epistemology then, Gadamer’s account of
human understanding – which account he calls
philosophical hermeneutics – suggests that
human understanding, far from being ultimately
capable of rational autonomy, remains somehow
irrevocably biased.

A conclusion like this seems at first sight to
mark a victory for subjectivism, or even relativ-
ism. This would be dismal news for education’s
claim to be an enlightening and rationally defen-
sible undertaking. But this news remains bad only
as long as one’s views on rationality itself are in
thrall to an outlook – still quite common in West-
ern intellectual circles –which considers the secur-
ing of foundations for certainty to be goal of
rational enquiry itself. Such a rationalist stance,
including positivistic and phenomenological var-
iants of it, is subjected to painstaking critique in
Gadamer’s arguments. Engaging with a very wide
range of philosophical works, these arguments
seek to illuminate some inherent limitations in
human understanding. Gadamer is keen to illus-
trate how such limitations have occasioned not
only individual instances of human learning to
take a wrong path, but whole traditions of
human learning to do so. If these researches of
Gadamer’s can indicate more promising pathways
for teaching and learning and their defensible
pursuit – if also more modest pathways than
those which seek certainty – then the charge of
relativism is revealed as misplaced. So also is faith
in the rationalism of any philosophy which might
wish to uphold such a charge.
New Pathways: Six Educational Themes

This brief sketch should help to highlight, in the
paragraphs that follow here, the main points at
issue between the new directions marked by
Gadamer’s arguments and the more traditional
currents of Western philosophy. In focusing on
those parts of Gadamer’s philosophy that are
most pertinent to educational concerns, I will
identify here six key themes. These are to be
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found firstly in his major work, Truth and Method
(Gadamer 1975 for German text, Gadamer 1989
for English translation) but they are refined and
expanded upon in his subsequent writings. The
six themes – which are a selective rather than a
comprehensive survey – are the primacy of play
(Spiel) in the experience of understanding, the prin-
ciple of “effective history” (Wirkungsgeschichte),
the predisposing of thought by language, the
plurality of tradition, the “fusion of horizons”
(Horizontverschmelzung), and the “dialogue that
we are” (das Gespräch das wir sind).

In his efforts to illustrate the primacy of play in
human experience, Gadamer contrasts this pri-
macy with that given by epistemology to the crit-
ical consciousness of the individual. The
player – or participant if the word “player” sounds
too trivial – in a game, a debate, a dance, or a
conversation is always involved in something
more than that of which he or she is conscious.
While consciously contributing to the play, even
with decisive personal initiatives, the player is
also being played along by the ceaseless flow of
actions of others: by the countless moves, rever-
sals, anticipations, constraints, surprises, nuances
of meaning, etc. which animate the play and give
it its ever-emergent character as an interplay. This
interplay presupposes a prior context – or
contexts – of assumptions, attributions, capabili-
ties, and so on, which gives the participants’
actions intelligibility and significance in their
own eyes, if not coherence in the eyes of all.
This remains true whether the play takes place in
a courtroom, a classroom, a boardroom, or
through a conversation, a correspondence, a jour-
nal article, a feud, or whatever. The heart of
Gadamer’s point is that in our understanding of
all purposeful human engagements, what we can
properly attempt to achieve is the stance of a
critically alert participant as distinct from that of
a critically detached observer or objective analyst.
(By “our” and “we,” he means humankind.) The
stance of detached observer, despite its methodo-
logical or theoretical appeal, can give inflated,
even illusory pretensions to the activity of cri-
tique. All critique, Gadamer argues, belongs
within the larger social interplay and historical
flow of that which is being critiqued.
This is one of the more important insights
associated with the second of the six themes, the
principle ofWirkungsgeschichtliches Bewusstsein
(consciousness of the effects of human
historicality). The twofold import of this principle
can be put roughly as follows: firstly, there is the
consciousness of the effects of history on the
contexts where human understanding takes
place; secondly, there is the consciousness of
being affected in our own understanding by
these effects (Gadamer 1989, p. 300 ff.). This
has some sobering consequences for philosophy
as rational critique. It does not rob critique of its
insights or its purpose, but it deprives critique of
any claims to an authoritative final word. Critical
philosophy, especially as epistemology, has tradi-
tionally assumed that it can somehow get behind
the contexts which predispose human efforts at
understanding; that it can expose the shortcom-
ings of such contexts and succeed in overcoming
them. The intellectual attraction of success in this
endeavor still presents itself frequently in philo-
sophical discourse as something worthy of
philosophy’s own best attempts. But Gadamer’s
entire work argues that this attraction is a mirage
that all too often fails to be recognized as such.

The third of Gadamer’s themes chosen for this
summary, the predisposing of thought itself by
language, addresses this issue. It is primarily in
language that human experience of a world gets
understood and communicated. But to learn a
language as one’s own, Gadamer points out, is to
become a participant in an informal apprentice-
ship. In this apprenticeship a growing fluency in
expressions and turns of phrase is inseparably
linked to the internalization of certain opinions
and convictions rather than others. Some parallels
with Wittgenstein’s later philosophy become evi-
dent here, where language is understood not as a
set of tools to be mastered and then employed at
will, but as something which remains ever active
in shaping our thinking and doing, as well as our
speaking. The effects of history, it turns out, per-
vade language and its usage just as thoroughly as
they influence the consciousness, or rationality, of
individuals. From this one may conclude that,
despite the aura of commanding insight and con-
ceptual mastery associated with philosophical
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analysis and critique, the part language plays in
conditioning human experience remains crucial.
Its pervasive influence in shaping whole inheri-
tances of learning is perhaps the most significant
thing about language itself. A champion of the
autonomy of reason who overlooks this point
might thus fail to detect some decisive presuppo-
sitions which quietly condition thought and artic-
ulation, even to the extent of stifling the best
possibilities of reason itself.

Such dangers may sometimes lie elsewhere than
where a rationalist philosophical orientation is dis-
posed to look for them. From a liberal Enlighten-
ment perspective for instance, curtailments of
reason and its exercise are often seen to arise
where learning and upbringing are marked by a
uniformity, or conformity, of outlook invested
with the authority of long tradition. There is of
course an abundance of historical evidence to sup-
port this. Yet these dangers are scarcely less real
where diversity has become so prevalent that it can
be characterized as a disparate plurality of tradi-
tions. In this latter instance, different traditions can
act as so many conformities for their own fol-
lowers, each having its definite truth for its own
adherents. It is worth adding that while many such
traditions may be primarily religious or ethnic in
character, not all are. Some may have a predomi-
nantly intellectual temper, for instance.

This introduces the fourth of the six themes:
the plurality of tradition. Against both older and
more recent uniformities Gadamer argues that
tradition is wrongly understood as that which
already possesses its own truth for its adherents.
More importantly, he continues, the real signifi-
cance of any tradition, or more precisely, any
particular embodiment of a tradition, lies in the
claim to truth of an unfamiliar kind which it
addresses to the learner, or the newcomer. So
this is not primarily an event of transmission on
the one side and of acquiescence on the other.
Rather it is an interplay that is ever pregnant
with possibilities of new understandings, confron-
tations, misunderstandings, transformations, and
so on. To be properly fruitful the interplay must
try to remain open, resisting in particular the thrall
of anything partisan. This identifies one of the
main ethical responsibilities of teachers and edu-
cational leaders. Before leaving this point it
should be noted that the English word “tradition”
is used in Truth and Method to translate both of
the German words Tradition and Überlieferung
(e.g., Gadamer 1989, p. 306, pp. 336–338).
Überlieferung signifies much more than can be
captured in a single English word, namely: every-
thing that influentially “lies over” us from the past.
Its educational suggestiveness is more evident
than that of the term “tradition.”

Turning now to the fifth theme, a genuine
encounter with tradition involves what
Gadamer calls a “fusion of horizons”
(Horizontverschmelzung); on the one hand the
horizon of understanding the learner brings with
him or her to the encounter and, on the other, the
horizon of something specific within tradition
which addresses the learner in this encounter.
This “something specific” could be a theorem in
geometry, a skill in turning wood, a piece of music
or verse, a theory in science, a religious teaching,
a foreign language, and so on. “Fusion”
(Verschmelzung) is perhaps not the best word to
convey what is meant here. What Gadamer has in
mind is not a melting together in which all differ-
ences are laid to rest, but an attentive to-and-fro
between the learner and the otherness of that
which addresses the learner. It is something in
which tensions are uncovered and brought to the
fore rather than glossed or passed over (Gadamer
1989, p. 306). A particular embodiment of a
tradition – scientific, literary, religious, etc. – is
brought to active articulation, but that articulation
and its own presuppositions can also be questioned
and re-questioned by the learner. The learner
becomes in this event a more fluent and more
discerning participant, as distinct from an “expert”
or an “authority” on anything. The learner’s under-
standing may become transformed in such encoun-
ters. But such transformation does not make them
events of mastery of something that has now been
brought under the learner’s manipulative control.
Rather, to allow tradition in any of its manifesta-
tions its full voice is also to acknowledge that this
voice, like one’s own understanding, is subject to
limitations and disfigurements. As a description of
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the happening of human understanding, the “fusion
of horizons” seeks to illuminate this happening as
something which is ever vulnerable to fallible
turns, including indeed the institutionalization of
such mistakes. The “fusion” is itself an active seek-
ing for a more inclusive and self-critical under-
standing, as distinct from any completed
understanding.

The last of the six themes, “the dialogue that
we are” (Das Gespräch das wir sind), can be
viewed as a natural conclusion of the other five.
To illustrate this it is worth assembling these five
here as a list of propositions: (a) Human rational-
ity is properly to be understood not as something
secured in place by an autonomous reason, but as
a continuing play of influences which seeks a
more inclusive coherence. Joining in this play
means that one is being played – consciously or
not – as well as playing. (b) These influences
themselves bear the marks of an effective
history – i.e., of a history that shapes what actually
becomes more influential and what becomes less
so. (c) This effective history predisposes thought
and language but can also render both of them
fluid, and open to new directions. (d) Tradition is
properly to be understood not as the burdening
force of what has already been institutionalized
and which then seeks compliance from learners.
Rather, tradition is to be understood as the abun-
dant plurality of all that lies over us as humans in
our cultural inheritances, old and new.
(e) Encounters with inheritances of learning are
properly conceived as active interplays between
cultural horizons which are differently pre-
disposed, which are becoming more fluent and
critical, and which are also oriented toward a
more adequate understanding.

Taken together, these five propositions suggest
something crucial about humankind’s capacity for
understanding, or to speak in an educational
idiom, about the potentialities for understanding
that learning environments need to cultivate. This
“something crucial” is captured by Gadamer’s
phrase “the dialogue that we are” – something
that is at once both empirical and educationally
beckoning. The educationally suggestive dimen-
sions of “the dialogue that we are” are already
present in Gadamer’s perceptive historical review
of the concept of Bildung in the opening chapter
of Truth and Method (Gadamer 1989, pp. 10–19).
Conclusion

To make these educational dimensions explicit is
to underline the point that for Gadamer Bildung is
no longer a metaphysical concept, as it was for
Hegel for instance. Availing of Gadamer’s fertile
insights, Bildung, as the education of one’s human
capabilities and dispositions for understanding,
can now be properly seen to involve a number of
emphases that have commonly been passed over.
These fresh points of emphasis are as important
for the philosophy of education as they are for
educational practice. Let us conclude with a brief
reference to just four of them. The first is an
emphasis on teaching and learning more as an
investigative event of participation, with both
overt and unseen consequences, than as a matter
of transmission of cognitive content and “values.”
The second is an emphasis on attentiveness to the
otherness, sometimes the challenging and unset-
tling otherness, of that which addresses human
experience when an interplay with any of the
voices of tradition is deliberately undertaken.
The third is an emphasis on gaining in each
instance the fluency which enables an informed
and critical questioning of the claim to truth
embodied in such addresses. The fourth is an
emphasis on incremental, or sometimes decisive
shifts in self-understanding, informed as much by
an attitude of self-criticism as by a capability for
critique. Taken together, these points disclose
something of the educational tenor of “the dia-
logue that we are.” That is to say they disclose
something of an educationally fruitful and ethi-
cally defensible pathway for what is at once aspi-
rational and practical in the empirical matter-of-
factness of teaching and learning.
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Introduction

Aside from some notable exceptions (Young
1980, 1988; MacKinnon 1987; Bryson 1987),
mainstream feminism has rarely devoted
sustained attention to an analysis of sport. This
ignorance of sport by feminists is detrimental to
developing a broader understanding of female
subordination because the practice of sport is
one of the most overt sites of contemporary male
dominance. The differences in sporting perfor-
mance both display and help to underpin the dom-
inant conceptualization of human bodies as
members of one or the other of two natural,
dichotomous, and hierarchically organized cate-
gories of gender in modern society.

It is now over 30 years since the pioneering
feminist sport philosopher, Jane English (1988),
suggested three reforms to the contemporary orga-
nization of sport that would advance the position
of females within the sporting world and help to
break down the dominance of men. Her first strat-
egy was to integrate males and females in sports
where there are negligible differences between the
sexes or where the differences between males and
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females cancel each other out. English’s second
reform was to have separate sex teams, based on
physiological criteria, in sports where the differ-
ences between men and women in these criteria
are relevant to performance in these sports. Fur-
ther, females should be allowed to “move up” to
the male teams if they are skillful enough to coun-
teract these physiological differences. The final
suggestion offered by English was to create new
sports that favor the physiological and anatomical
advantages which females possess over males.
Historically, sports have been developed which
favor characteristics, such as height, weight,
speed, and strength. In statistical terms, most
men will have an advantage over most women in
these criteria, and this is then reflected in the level
of achievement of men and women in sports such
as football, basketball, or athletics. The develop-
ment of new women’s sports would allow women
the opportunity to succeed as the best athlete,
rather than being marked as the best female athlete
in a “male biased” sport.

Some of these aims of the women’s movement
in sport have been achieved. The integration of
many junior-sporting competitions allows boys
and girls to participate together. Legislation,
such as Title IX in the United States and Equal
Opportunities Acts in other countries, has endeav-
ored to equalize the resources, if not the rewards,
available for participation in sports for females.
Professional tours and competitions in women’s
sport have gained greater public exposure and
created greater financial rewards for the athletes,
in sports such as golf, tennis, and basketball.
Other sports where differences are negligible,
such as marathon swimming, have been inte-
grated on some occasions. Some male sport com-
petitions have allowed females to break through
the velvet curtain and appear as players.

This short summary will suggest that current
research in the sport and gender equity area has
moved on from a “counting numbers” version of
gender equality to an idea of the equity of female
authority in sport. Male authority in sporting dis-
course and organizations has always been granted
on the basis of the apparently neutral criteria of
performance. Excellence in sports has been
narrowly defined in terms that generally suit
male athletes and, hence, the perpetuation of
male authority. Gender equity arguments in sport
philosophy are utilizing feminist foundations to
produce greater authority for the females who
are part of the sport community (Burke 2010,
pp. 11–28).
Early Pioneers: First-Wave Sport
Feminism

In order to challenge the current differences in
access to authority between the genders, it is
important to create awareness of the way that
this difference has been produced and protected
in history (Hall 1996, pp. 37–40). The current
differences in both participation and authority
between men and women in sport can be
linked historically to historical discourses about
women’s passivity, dependence, and health which
were partly produced and sustained through their
limited sporting participation. Anne Balsamo
describes these public beliefs in the following
way:

. . . women were discouraged from participating in
sport through what we now understand to be cultur-
ally defined “facts” of the female body. These facts
asserted that women were “eternally wounded”
because they bled during part of their reproductive
(menstrual) cycle. . .. Limiting women’s participa-
tion in sport and exercise functioned both to control
women’s unruly physiology and to protect them for
the important job of species reproduction. (1996)

Jennifer Hargreaves (1994) suggests that the
late nineteenth century was a period of massive
expansion in the opportunities for females in the
industrialized society. Advances in the fields of
women’s sports and physical education
represented new forms of challenge to the tradi-
tional positions for women. The impetus for the
provision of sport for females had little to do with
liberal notions of freedom and equality. It had
more to do with the provision of training to be a
good mother and the use of physical work to
oppose the natural sexual urges of females,
which were suggested as potentially draining for
both sexes. Sports, when offered to women, were
depicted as mechanisms of social control and
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maternal advancement, with men and women
playing in qualitatively different ways according
to beliefs about their different individual natures.
However, from this gendered beginning, women’s
participation in sport grew.
Feminism and Gender Equality in Sport:
Second Wave

According to CatharineMacKinnon (1987, p. 35),
the foundational impulse of liberal feminism “has
moved to change the dead ends that were all we
were seen as good for and has altered what passed
for women’s lack of physical training, which was
really serious training in passivity and enforced
weakness.” The response in many Western socie-
ties, pressured by liberal feminists, has been the
implementation of laws, programs, and economic
interventions by the State, to try to redress any
past inequality in terms of opportunities between
females and males. In Britain, the UK Sex Dis-
crimination Act was passed in 1975. It made dis-
crimination on the basis of gender illegal in the
context of employment and education. However,
the practical implementation of the Act is made
difficult in sport by its construction which allows
the practice of sport some opportunities to escape
from the legislation, often under the guise of dubi-
ous biological justifications. As with similar legis-
lation in most countries, there is an exemption
clause, Section 44 of the UK Act, that allows for
unequal treatment where “strength, speed, and phy-
sique”would make mixed competition disadvanta-
geous for either sex. This clause designed to limit
adult male participation, when their bodies are
considered too big or strong to fairly compete
with females, has been used to limit even prepu-
bertal participation by girls in sports such as soccer
and softball. In all, the Act reinforces the histori-
cally produced discourse of the physical superiority
of men and the inferiority of women. McArdle
(1999, p. 44) explains, “sports bodies were
arguing. . . that the law allowed them to adopt
discriminatory practices that would be unaccept-
able in virtually every other area of employment.”

In the United States, the equal opportunity
legislation pertaining to education includes
sections that deal with sport and PE. Title IX of
the Education Amendments (to the Civil Rights
Act of 1964) was passed in 1972 to remove any
system of preferential treatment on the basis of sex
in education. There was an immediate increase in
funding and facilities for female athletes after the
implementation of Title IX. Yet, while the number
of active female athletes has increased, there has
been a substantial reduction in the number of
female coaches and administrators. Since its
implementation, Title IX has seen the substantial
reduction of women’s programs headed by
women. This reduction in coaching and manage-
rial roles has even occurred within the pool of
sports that women have traditionally played.
Increased participation in sports with a history of
female participation has resulted in reduced
opportunities for females to speak about their
participation in these sports, as a coach or
administrator.

Calls for human equality remain an important
part of the mechanisms available to females to
obtain authority, both in sport and in society. The
idea is explained well by Catharine MacKinnon
when she states that although she thinks “the real
feminist issue is not whether biological males or
biological females hold positions of power,” she
also contends that it is utterly essential that
women are in these positions of power in order
to promote the “real feminist issue” (1987). Some
feminists have tended to ignore equal opportuni-
ties legislation as merely the incorporation of
females into sporting practices that are controlled
and defined by males. In contrast, it is essential for
females to have access to power in order to resist
the maleness of control and definition of social
practices, and access to power in some practices
may begin with access to participation. This may
especially be relevant in many contemporary
sports, where women have not yet won the battle
for access to participation in all sports, so equal
access to some sports remains an important ideal
to be achieved (Burke 2010, p. 20).

The substantive use of equal opportunities leg-
islation has mostly been limited to expanding the
resources and protection given to females partic-
ipating in those sports that confirm the so-called
athletic “limitations” of their gender. The impulse
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behind equal opportunities legislation is to protect
the sporting opportunities for most women in
most sports. But the legislation has been (ab)
used to protect the exclusivity of male sports
from “eccentric” females who could reveal the
overlap between the sexes in sporting perfor-
mance. Sporting segregation serves to protect
men from the recognition that there is an overlap
between male and female performance. Segrega-
tion is most ferociously defended when women
wish to enter male sports or when women in male
sports begin to outperform men. Equal opportuni-
ties legislation has not effectively been used to
challenge the symbolism associated with gender-
segregated sports.

The inclusion of women in gender-segregated
sports may have a diminishing effect on the cen-
trality of sport to the discourse of gender. Sport
participation has placed females in the public
view as physically capable people and people
capable of resisting and using violence. It may
be that liberal legislative interventions, such as
the Title IX Act in the United States, give female
athletes the security and position necessary so that
they may produce discursive changes about both
sport and gender.
Equity and Female Authority in Sport:
Third-Wave Resistance

Radical feminists claimed that the mere position-
ing of females into institutions and practices,
which have been traditionally occupied and con-
trolled by males, would not, by itself, produce an
authoritative female voice. The interests, values,
virtues, and descriptions which men use are set up
as human categories. At the same time, females
are excluded from these categories and the pro-
duction of discourse about these categories. As a
result, the interests and values of women are
ignored or trivialized, and the status of women
exists in relation to their subservient role
toward men.

The entrance of females into some sports, so
that they were no longer exclusively male activi-
ties, created problems for the preservation of male
authority in sport.
Several methods of resisting female intrusion
into male sports arose. There were medical, legal,
and scientific pronouncements against female par-
ticipation in sport, still evident in discussing
women’s participation in traditionally male sports
such as boxing and football. Active socialization
and positive reinforcement of female passivity are
apparent in both popular culture and in sport.
Trivialization and sexualization of female perfor-
mance by the sports (male) media undermine the
athleticism of many female athletes. All of these
silencing acts maintain the male athlete and male
sport as the standard, with the female athlete
treated as an “add-on” to the supposedly gender
neutral structure of sport.

Far more powerful acts of silencing were those
that the female sport’s community took up as
beneficial, profitable, and pleasurable for female
athletes. Organizations which governed female
sports in ice dancing, synchronized swimming or
women’s bodybuilding, opposed the “masculini-
zation” of their athletes by legislating against cer-
tain practices such as excessive muscle bulk and
requiring other practices such as makeup, which
maintained the trivialization of females as second-
class athletes. Other sports, such as netball, bas-
ketball, cricket, athletics, and hockey, promoted
the use of body-tight clothing to highlight the
sexuality and eroticism of their athletes. Other
female athletes participated in the production of
soft-porn calendars which reinforced the idea that
athleticism and emphasized femininity are
compatible.

If these mechanisms did not catch all female
athletes, then to further support the idea of “natu-
ral”, dichotomous and hierarchical categories of
the sexed body, the “rational” principles of fair-
ness and equality of opportunity were embraced
and used by males to display female inferiority.
Let females participate in all sports, as this will
show their inferiority to males. The formal orga-
nization of sport, which favors male’s physiolog-
ical advantages over females, allows for the
“ideology of equality” to display female’s inferi-
ority. Where female performances display over-
lap, a secondary set of undermining epitaphs are
ascribed to performers, “drug-taker,” “lesbian,”
“masculine,” or “ugly,” that are equally as
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powerful in denying females access to authorita-
tive positions in sport.

It is common in sports to tie athleticism to
notions of physical power and force, which in
turn are related to notions of the male body and
masculinity. This exclusion of women from the
narrow notion of athleticism has accomplished a
contrast between men and women in two ways.
Firstly, women athletes who engage in physical/
masculine sports have their femininity and hetero-
sexuality brought into question through the mech-
anisms of sex testing, drug testing, stereotyping,
and disrespectful media portrayal. Conversely,
womenwho participate in female sports are viewed
as appropriate female role models. This has limited
the choices that females can make to participate,
even in the world of equal opportunities. Hence,
Iris Young’s (1988) suggestion that “sport and
females are mutually exclusive categories” is vali-
dated by some women at the level of their body-
work. It involves women accepting practices in
order to be included in the community of appropri-
ately sexed humans, even when such practices
make them marginal and non-authoritative mem-
bers of the smaller community of athletes.

However, paraphrasing Foucault’s ideas, while
oppression occurs from a variety of points, includ-
ing the sexing of the female athletic body, using a
variety of discourses, it also encourages a variety of
resistances to challenge normal knowledges. Sites
of resistance to femininity in sport commence at the
same time as training in femininity begins. Sport
offers females a practice in which they can chal-
lenge the ways that their bodies are normally
inscribed as female. There are females who
develop new images of women through resistive
participation in sport. Female body builders are one
group of athletes who show such resistance to the
dominant image of female athletes in society. This
power goes beyond participation and incorporation
into the dominant discourse. It involves the devel-
opment of an alternative discourse. Potentially,
sport performance offers a space where females
learn to actively transform and resist the social
constraints on physicality that are imposed on
them. From a feminist perspective, this transforma-
tive physicality allows women to embody empow-
erment or feminist consciousness.
Liberal feminism, by itself, does not produce
this change in authority. But equal opportuni-
ties legislation, taken to its limit of ignoring
prescriptive gender roles and characteristics,
may open up a space for the socialization of
females as authoritative figures through sport-
ing participation (Burke 2010, p. 21). More
public challenges to the relations between the
genders in sport are likely to occur when
women enter sports that are exclusively or pre-
dominantly male. In order to develop this rad-
ical edge to liberalism, it is necessary to shift
the foundation of equal opportunities away
from questions of the numbers of female par-
ticipants and toward the idea of equitable
respect for the authority of female participants
in different sports.

Sport is viewed as one of a number of prac-
tices where this relationship between the two
genders is made explicit and is maintained. Fem-
inist research tries to create a discourse where
this unequal relationship of power may be bro-
ken down. There are diverse and divergent
strands of thought and political action within
the movement of loosely collected traditions
that are called feminist. What all these groups
share is a concern with improving the position of
women in society. This difference in explana-
tions, campaigns, and solutions displays the plu-
rality of possible feminist positions. As Iris
Young asserts (1997), we would be better served
as feminists if we recognized that, at certain
times, it will be necessary to argue as a liberal
feminist, concerned with public issues such as
the inequality of funding for female sport bodies
or the lack of access to certain sports for females.
At other times, it will be more useful to argue in
terms of the radical feminists and challenge the
male bias in the descriptions of sporting excel-
lence or sporting entertainment.
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Introduction

The early childhood education and care (ECEC)
sector has been identified as being fraught with
misinformation and conflicts around issues relat-
ing to gender (McNaughton 2000). While there
are multiple often complex and conflicting beliefs
about gender within the ECEC sector, three main
views have been identified as most influential.
Such influential ideas shape both how gender is
understood and therefore enacted by those
involved in the ECEC sector and how gender
policies develop at center, local, and national
levels. Firstly the essentialist view of gender,
prevalent in lay society, is keenly felt in the sector
although not as prevalent in academic current
literature. Secondly, more common in the current
profusion of literature is the perception of gender
as developed through gender-role socialization.
Finally, over the past two decades, a post-
structural perspective has risen in popularity in
order to support identification and analyzes the
complex power relationships that develop through
gender roles and identities.
Gender Development in the Early Years

The importance of gender development in the
early years is clear as children’s early notions
begin evolving during this time (Yelland 1998).
The development includes children’s gender iden-
tity, one’s inner sense of one’s own gender, and
their understanding of gender role, the expecta-
tion, activities, and behaviors assigned to males
and females within society along with gender
norms, the stereotypical homogenized idea of a
gender (Robinson and Diaz 2006). Gender norms
are pervasive in all aspects of children lives
including their educational settings. The forming
of these concepts begins around 18 months with
most children identifying as a boy or girl by the
age of three although gender consistency, the
understanding that gender remains the same over
time even if superficial physical characteristics
change, does not generally occur until around
6–7 years (Browne 2004).

During the early years, the young are likely to
strictly adhere to gender roles and presentation.
Adherence to a rigid understanding of what it
means to be a girl or boy by young children,
based on gender norms and external symbols
such as hair length and clothing style, can lead to
children clinging to a stereotypical view of gender
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roles (Browne 2004). Children’s gender rigidity is
also likely to lead to homophily, the tendency for
children to form same-gender or same-sex groups
and eschew cross-gender play. Under the influ-
ence of same-sex peers, themselves holding rigid
views of gender, the educational setting provides a
strong context for stereotypical gender-role
socialization to occur.
Gender Essentialism

The essentialist perspective of gender positions
the norms and roles assigned to gender as inextri-
cably tied to a fixed set of traits and characteris-
tics. Gender essentialism is sometimes conflated
with biological determinist theory but the later
provides a much broader perspective of essential-
ism. Similar to historical gender essentialist dis-
courses, which reached the peak of influence
during the eugenics movement of the early twen-
tieth century, current theory supports the notion
that gender difference is biologically hard wired,
inevitable, and inflexible.

Within this paradigm, gender difference iden-
tifies females as more empathic and emotional and
while males are positioned as more logical and
rational (Guerin 2001; Robinson et al. 2006).
While there is a small but growing volume of
academic literature espousing gender essential-
ism, it is not currently prevalent in the ECEC
sector. Despite this, the gender essentialist per-
spective is increasingly found underpinning
much of the current popular literature on the chil-
dren in the early years (Browne 2004; Eliot 2010).
Underpinned by classical humanism and the fixed
and unchangeable notion of the Platonic human
ideal, gender essentialism homogenizes gender
roles and gender norms to a single idealized char-
acter set within a male/female binary. This notion
of gender as appearing within a hierarchical
binary, with male positioned as superior to female,
has become a central organizing phenomenon for
gender (Robinson et al. 2006).

Influential in the current surge of gender essen-
tialist, literature has been the development of new
sciences and technologies in the fields of genetics
and neuroscience (Browne 2004; Guerin 2001).
Based on these scientific advances, much of the
popular literature supporting gender essentialism
claims connections has been found between per-
sonality, aptitude, and gender in recent neurobio-
logical scientific research (Browne 2004). In
contrast, to the claims of gender essentialists
found in popular literature much academic
research acknowledges that science has yet to
find conclusive proof for personality or aptitude
difference based on gender (Browne 2004).
Gender Socialization

The mid-twentieth century brought new ways of
understanding of gender and gender development
based on socialization as a group of theories arose
as a critique of essentialist development perspec-
tives. These theories strove to explain how human
development occurred within societies rather than
as a natural phenomenon.

Early Gender-Role Socialization Theories
Gender-role socialization differs from gender
essentialism assuming that gender role; identity
and norms develop through social influences and
engagement. The development would occur as
children observe the behaviors, traits, and atti-
tudes considered appropriate for the biological
sex they are assigned at birth. Over time there
have been multiple theories of gender-role social-
ization that strive to explain how the behaviors
and expectations related to social roles and norms
are integrated into a personal identity and social
expression (Maccoby 2000).

The earliest of the gender-role socialization
theories was based on social learning theory. For-
mulated by Albert Bandura, social learning theory
proposes that identity develops through negative
and positive reinforcement, meaning that accept-
able gender roles would be predominately
imposed on the subject. Later behaviorist theories,
including cognitive developmental theory and
gender schema theory, also considered gender
identity to be imposed upon a subject. Sometimes
called sociobehaviorism, these theories are largely
rooted in empiricism. Criticism of the notion that
individuals are passive in the imposition of
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identity leads to further development of socializa-
tion theory as researchers began to investigate the
ways that subjects themselves are active in iden-
tity construction as they interact with their own
cultural contexts (Maccoby 2000). Underpinned
by notions of relativism, this belief that the
creation of knowledge and identity is formed
through engagement within a cultural context
places on emphasis on language and interpersonal
relationships.

Sociocultural and Ecological Theory
The most currently influential socialization the-
ory, in early childhood pedagogy and practice, is
sociocultural theory and ecological theory. When
using these theoretical lenses to view gender
development, the individual is identified as being
immersed within a complex mesh of cultural gen-
der roles, norms, and rules that that would be
incorporated into the individuals own gender
identity and presentation. Sociocultural theory,
which emerged in western academic writings
through the writings of Russian social-
constructionist Lev Vygotsky, emphasizes the
role that children and adults play in the active
construction of their own identity and roles within
their specific social contexts. Similarly, influential
is the ecological theory of Urie Bronfenbrenner
that also positions identity as constructed by the
subject within their social context. Both ecologi-
cal and sociocultural theory continue to have a
strong influence on the international ECEC sector,
especially through the pedagogical approach
developmentally appropriate practice (DAP).
Through DAP there is potential for teachers
aligning to gender socialization theory to still
emphasize the link between gender and biological
sex characteristics. DAP, as a pedagogical practice
espousing a child-led curriculum, leads to some
teachers having limited agency around challeng-
ing children’s gender stereotypical play. DAP can
also support the notion that the ECEC environ-
ment is and should remain neutral to allowing
students to develop their individual gender iden-
tities which along with the focus on individuali-
zation can discourage teachers from engaging
with children as actors within a wider social con-
text (Kane 2012).
Post-Structural Theories of Gender
In recent decades, there has been an increase of
educationalists who, while still considering gen-
der development as occurring through socializa-
tion, critique both sociocultural developmental
theories and essentialist theories. Instead, post-
structural theory has been identified as a new
way to consider gender and to explore the existing
relations of power that are embedded in society
(McNaughton 2000). Post-structural gender theo-
ries do not consider gender identity to be created
through fixed biological characteristics or as a
learned state. Rather post-structuralism considers
gender to be a socialized role continually acted out
or performed throughout life, an act described as
performativity by feminist scholar Judith Butler
(Blaise 2005). Therefore, when using a post-
structural lens, gender roles and identity are nei-
ther biologically fixed or integrated from cultural
transmitters but instead are purposefully acted out
in relation to other identities such as culture, race,
and class (Maccoby 2000).

This post-structural lens challenges the notion
of gender as a boy/girl binary rather it positions
gender presentation as performance on a move-
able contextual continuum as individuals make
sense of often complex gender roles and norms
within social contexts and gendered relationships
(Robinson et al. 2006). McNaughton (2000) iden-
tifies the post-structural notion of gender as per-
formance as especially relevant in the early years
of education sector as children often “play” with
notions of gender identity during the preschool
years.
Gender and Pedagogy

Each of the main three beliefs about gender iden-
tified in ECEC, essentialism, socioculturalism,
and post-structuralism, influences pedagogy
either through teachers individual practice or in
the broader range of educational policies.

Essentialism, Gender and Pedagogy
Essentialist notions of gender have been histori-
cally influential in early childhood pedagogy. The
philosophic underpinnings of both Froebel’s play-
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based learning and Piaget’s stage-based learning,
central to early practice and pedagogy, were
influenced by essentialist thinking both consider-
ing there to be a “natural” development of child-
hood (Robinson et al. 2006). “The notion of the
naturally developing child” Browne (2004, p. 14)
claims “is still a very powerful concept for early
years practitioners.” Teachers and curriculum
builders drawing from gender essentialist theory
are likely to consider children playing in gender
stereotypical ways as an expression of their natural
gender roles and maybe unlikely to challenge this
potentially stereotypes behavior (Blaise 2005).
Teachers might consider themselves to have little
agency to change or challenge “naturally” devel-
oping behaviors and traits if they considered it
appropriate to do so at all. Robinson et al. (2006)
point out that gender essentialist theory has long
justified gender inequalities in education.

Michael Gurian, a central figure in the resur-
gence of gender essentialist theory, has written
extensively on the intersection of gender and edu-
cation and the resultant impact on learning and
curriculum. Drawing on recent neurobiological
research Gurian (2001) claims that gender differ-
ences in brain development lead to gendered
learning needs proposing that even in early child-
hood boys and girls have different learning capac-
ities, motivational skills, and personality traits.
Such views homogenize learning abilities and
styles. For example, the current debate around
boy’s educational success, prevalent internation-
ally across the wider education system, reaffirms
gender essentialism by homogenizing learning
styles and educational successes and failures
based on gender role. Browne (2004) though
asserts that Gurian’s (2001) claims although well
established in popular literature lacks academic
(Browne 2004). According to neuroscientist Lise
Eliot (2010, p. 36), such literature has in fact “no
genuine neuroscientific justification.”

Socialization, Gender and Pedagogy
Teachers adhering to gender socialization theory
are likely to consider children playing in gender
stereotypical ways as children responding to and
imitating gender roles and traits observed in their
wider community (Blaise 2005). Pedagogy devel-
oped in response to development in gender social-
ization theory identifies the challenging or
elimination of gender stereotypes from the educa-
tional environment as crucial. Described as the
nonsexist approach to gender equity this peda-
gogy developed from the 1970s.

This method includes pedagogical practices
such as the use of nongendered pronouns,
teachers, and literature promoting nontraditional
gender roles and providing equitable access to
opportunities for play. This pedagogical response
identifies gender as adaptable allowing teacher’s
agency to explore and challenge such behaviors.
This acknowledgment of teacher’s ability to have
agency in children’s gender stereotyped does not
though always mean teachers take up this oppor-
tunity in daily pedagogy recognizing the need to
challenge gender stereotypical play (Robinson
et al. 2006). While this method may endeavor to
limit the socialization of gender stereotypes, it
does not challenge gendered unequal relations
(Robinson et al. 2006).

Post-Structuralism, Gender and Pedagogy
Numerous post-structural theorists (Blaise 2005;
Browne 2004; McNaughton 2000; Robinson
et al. 2006) highlight the role that post-structural
theory can play in teachers’ pedagogical practices.
Teachers aligning to post-structural theory of gen-
der development identify explorations of gender
and gender roles as needing to be actively incor-
porated into the curriculum, both as a response to
children gendered play and proactively to explore
and critique gendered norms and gendered power
relationships. The anti-bias approach, developed
by Derman-Sparks (1989) and based upon Paulo
Freire’s notions of critical pedagogy, proposes the
development of pedagogy that directly supports
teachers and children to tackle discrimination and
create inclusive environments. While still devel-
oping in practice and pedagogical application the
anti-bias approach can be found in use in several
nations. Another approach, also underpinned by
post-structural thought, which provides an alter-
native method for exploring and challenging
issues of gender equity is queer theory (Blaise
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2005). By exploring the impact of hetronorma-
lization intersecting with gender role teachers can
interrogate how gender binaries and the normali-
zation of heterosexuality can uphold gender roles
and norms and how this impacts practice
(Robinson et al. 2006).
G

Gender and Policy

It is internationally recognized that issues of gen-
der, race, and class are central to the quality prac-
tice of ECEC (Robinson et al. 2006). While in
international practices and policy approaches to
gender vary widely, there is an acknowledgment
of the need for gender equity. Although
approaches vary greatly, two broad categories
are identifiable across the policies of developed
and developing nations.

Developing Nations, Gender and Policy
In developing nations, the policy approach iden-
tifies the necessity for equitable pedagogy and
practice while also recognizing that a need
concerning both access and quality of girls’ educa-
tion still exists. Both international organizations
such as the United Nations and national govern-
ments have developed policies designed to encour-
age gender equity education. This policy direction
is seen as crucial to providing an overall equitable
approach especially in areas where social and cul-
tural constructs such as poverty and gender tradi-
tions may limit gender equity (Kane 2012).

Developed Nations, Gender and Policy
In developed nations, approaches to gender equity
vary in degrees of explicitness in the curriculum,
legislation, and policy from the explicit to the
invisible. With multiple practices and pedagogical
approaches to gender there is little consistency in
approaches across the international sector. Fur-
ther, to this McNaughton (2000) identified that
gender issues have become increasingly removed
from the ECEC sector and teachers’ daily rou-
tines, despite the considerable amount of devel-
opment in children’s understanding of gender that
occurs during the early years.
In a number of developed nations, the lack of a
specific focus on issues relating to gender and
gender equity has been identified (Blaise 2005;
Browne 2004; McNaughton 2000). While the
intent for gender equity is likely to be entrenched
in government policy and law, the focus is often
subsumed within a group of diversities, including
gender identities, culture, ability, and sexuality.
Without a specific policy direction teachers may
acknowledge the need for embracing difference
I gender norms and roles but not recognize a need
to challenge play and stereotypes that fit into
traditional gender norms.

The more explicit approach towards gender
equity can be identified with the provision of
specific legislation and policy. An example
the explicit emphasis placed on gender in early
childhood policy and curriculum can be seen
in the focus placed on gender equity in the Swed-
ish ECEC. Within Swedish ECEC policy and
curriculum gender equity is given a privileged
position, mandatory in practice and legislated for
in the policy, along with providing a focus on
research on gender equity programs and profes-
sional development (Pramling Samuelsson and
Sheridan 2004).
Summary

With gender is a central phenomenon for organiz-
ing society, young children’s gender boundaries
are closely monitored and shaped across all
aspects of a child’s life. As this monitoring and
shaping also occur including through interaction
with other children and teachers making the
ECEC sector important to gender development
(Yelland 1998). Further, the multiple pedagogical
approaches to supporting gender equity in ECEC
mean that there are inconsistencies in the impor-
tance placed on gender and the role that gender
plays in early childhood development. As such
there are a number of implications for teacher
educators and early education policy makers
that may not be addressed in a sector that is
beset with conflicts and confusion relating to gen-
der (McNaughton 2000).
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Introduction

Postcolonial and gender theories emerge from
political struggles and intellectual traditions
which connect in important ways for education.
Most significantly, these theoretical constellations
converge in their critique of dominant power and,
with this, in their challenge to the production of
normative knowledge and authority relations. For
example, critical explorations of the colonial and
gendered operations of power interrogate how
culture and identity are imbricated in the past
and present taken-for-granted primacy of “West-
ern,” masculinist knowledge. Such inquiries trou-
ble the ways in which educational practices can
silence, obscure, and sideline the knowledge,
experiences, and understandings of women and
the majority of the South. In doing so, post-
colonial gender theories in education are driven
by a desire to engage in social change. They
explore the pedagogic possibilities for resisting
and dismantling the co-constitutive logics of colo-
nial and gendered oppression.

Postcolonial and gender theories sit in the
nexus of activism, politics, and academia. Politi-
cal struggles have shown the coloniality of gender
and the gendered order of colonial violence. It is
important, therefore, to understand the develop-
ment of, and relationships between, postcolonial
and gender theories in social and historical con-
text. The first-, second-, and now so-called
“third”-wave and “post”-feminist movements,
de-colonial and independence struggles, the strug-
gles for rights and recognition in the diaspora and
indigenous rights campaigns have all influenced
the intellectual developments of postcolonialism
and gender theory. For instance, the influential
work of the Subaltern Studies Group/Collective
in the 1980s cannot be considered outside of his-
torical struggles over representation and recogni-
tion in colonial and postcolonial India.
Additionally, much black and postcolonial femi-
nist scholarship has emerged as critical responses
to the deficiencies and blinkers of “Western” fem-
inist politics and its frequent assumption of a
universal category of “woman.” Indeed,
de-colonial and political struggles by women in
the global South, as Connell (2015) reviews, have
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produced powerful theorizing about the
coloniality of gender. But because the global
economy of knowledge is at odds with the
political history of gender relations, often these
forms of knowledge – these theories and
philosophies – are not recognized as being as
such within the academy.

The different sociohistorical contexts in which
theories about gendered colonial relations are pro-
duced and mobilized point to the significant diver-
sity contained under the collectivizing umbrella
terms of “postcolonial” and “gender” theory. This
chapter reviews major contributions to this field,
outlining three converging concerns of post-
colonial and gender theory that have salience for
educational theory and philosophy and research
and practice. The first is a concern to understand,
theorize from, and challenge the power dynamics
of “marginality” and “difference.” The second
relates to the subjectification of the Other and
how the subjects of “woman” and “postcolonial”
become “known,” contained, and controlled. The
third regards the development of educational the-
ories of change: the challenging of epistemologi-
cal and ontological assumptions surrounding
colonial and gendered relations across the global
North and South.
Margins: “The Silent, Silenced Center”

Postcolonial gender theories critique the opera-
tions of power that create normative claims
about the value of masculine Eurocentric knowl-
edge and practices. This engagement sees the
constitutive forces of colonialism as gendered;
“If, in the context of colonial production, the
subaltern has no history and cannot speak,”
Gayatri Chakravorty Spivak reflects, “the subal-
tern as female is even more deeply in shadow”
(1988, pp. 82–83). Spivak, a significant member
of the Subaltern Studies Group, suggests that the
“margins” constituted through the gendered post-
colonial political economy are “the silent,
silenced center” (1988, p. 78). The projects of
postcolonial gender theorists to decenter the Self
and privilege the voices of the heterogeneous
Other seek, therefore, to challenge the hierarchical
binaries of center/margin, Self/Other, North/
South, and male/female.

The consideration of what constitutes the
“margins” and “marginality” is fundamentally
about questioning how the majority world has
come to be positioned as marginal to the Euro-
male-center. This is an educational concern that
cannot be unhooked from past and present politi-
cal and economic organizing logics. How and
why, for example, have gendered colonial forms
of knowledge been circulated, legitimized, and
normalized through social and educational insti-
tutions? In her recent work on feminist theory,
author of Southern Theory Raewyn Connell
examines how the cultures and practices of higher
education and the academy support the taken-for-
granted salience of (gendered) theories, knowl-
edge, and practices from the global North.
Connell argues, “In the era of neoliberal globali-
sation, the metropole continues to be the main site
of theoretical processing, now including corporate
research institutes and databanks” (2015, p. 51).
This is a process of what Spivak terms “epistemic
violence,” in which the knowledge and under-
standings of the Southern majority are dismissed
through cultural and knowledge practices that fail
to challenge the construction of the “South” as the
colonial “Other” (1988, p. 76).

For postcolonial feminist theory, a focus on
the margins is also a means to examine the politics
of difference and diversity. Chandra Talpade
Mohanty, a seminal figure in the field, for
instance, laments that her contributions to post-
colonial feminist theory were misinterpreted as a
concern for relativist difference in the context of
the “triumphal rise of postmodernism in the
U.S. academia in the past three decades” (2003,
p. 504). This is exacerbated, Mohanty contends,
by a “world that appropriates and assimilates mul-
ticulturalism and “difference” through commodi-
fication and consumption” (ibid, p. 505). In
response, Mohanty asserts the need for a concep-
tualization of marginality that seeks to unveil and
challenge the political, social, and economic pro-
cesses of power that creates the social, economic,
and epistemological conditions for “marginality.”
To support this project, Mohanty suggests the
value in Gustavo Esteva and Madhu Suri
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Prakash’s terminology of “One-third world” and
“Two-thirds world.” This language, she argues,
more accurately reflects global differences, in
contrast to “misleading ideological or geographi-
cal binarisms” contained within the couplets
“Western/Third World” and “North/South”
(2003, p. 506).

The intellectual and political work of post-
colonial gender theorists can be seen as a commit-
ment taking the position of the margins in order to
critique and challenge the structural bases of “epi-
stemic violence” (Mirza 2009, p. 236). “If we pay
attention to and think from the space of some of
the most disenfranchized communities of women
in the world,” Mohanty claims, “we are most
likely to envisage a just and democratic society
capable of treating all its citizens fairly” (2003,
p. 510). This is to eschew an exoticized, commod-
ified reading of “difference,” as well as a cultural
relativism that risks suspending the possibility of
political action.

For example, drawing on black feminist bell
hooks, Heidi Mirza suggests that marginality can
be a “radical location in which black women can
situate themselves in relation to the dominant
group through ‘other ways of knowing’” (2009,
p. 242). As hooks argues:

Marginality is a central location for the production
of counterhegemonic discourse – it is found in the
words, habits and the way one lives.... It is a site one
clings to even when moving to the center. . . . it
nourishes our capacity to resist....it is an inclusive
space where we recover ourselves, where we move
in solidarity to erase the category colonizer/colo-
nized. (as cited in Mirza 2009, p. 243).

Mirza’s research on black women’s represen-
tation and experiences in UK higher education
advances a black feminist epistemology. She sug-
gests discriminatory institutional practices are
challenged by women of color through their con-
tinual resistance and renaming of the “regulatory
effects of the discourses of educational inequality
in higher education” (Mirza 2009, p. 244). This is
to view the struggle at the margins as a struggle for
social change.

Importantly, however, for many postcolonial
gender theorists, the task is not simply to invert
the authority contained within North/South, male/
female, or to naively celebrate “marginalized
voices.” Sara Suleri, in her influential paper
“Woman skin deep,” warns against “the simplici-
ties that underlie unthinking celebrations of oppres-
sion, elevating the “racially female voice” into a
metaphor for “the good”” (1992, pp. 758–759).
Critical of the binarisms that she sees postcolonial
gender theory at risk of reproducing, Suleri
engages complex debates about subjectivity and
identity, asking “which comes first, gender or
race?” (p. 759). Critically reflecting upon Minh-
ha Trinh’s 1989 Women, Native, Other and bell
hook’s 1989 Talking Back, Suleri (1992) warns of
the dangers of testimonial assertions of post-
colonial womanhood. She argues for nuanced his-
torical engagement that moves postcolonial
feminist critique out of its discursive and cultural
realms and into addressing past and present socio-
political and legal practices.

In this way, Suleri offers a provocation to con-
sider the role and purpose of postcolonial and
gender intellectuals in the continuing violence of
colonization. The question she poses is an ongo-
ing debate for the field, with many arguing against
seeing raced and gendered identity through an
“additive model of double or triple jeopardy”
(Mirza 2009, p. 234). Mirza, for example, argues:
“a black feminist epistemology is contextual and
contingent and examines the differentiated and
variable organizing logics and beliefs that struc-
ture women’s lives in various historical times and
geographic places” (234). Gurminder Bhambra
(2014) also calls attention to historical contin-
gency. She argues that a radical deconstruction
of the margins remains illusory if the knowledge
of the Self and Other is continually constructed as
separate: to move beyond binary hierarchies, the
connected constitutions of knowledge need to be
reconstructed. The educational challenge for the
field of postcolonial and gender theory is how
such relational understandings of marginality can
be achieved.
The “Postcolonial Woman” Subject

Postcolonial conceptualizations of the “margins”
challenge gendered colonial subjectifications of
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the “Other.” In his 1952 seminal Black Skin White
Masks Frantz Fanon draws on psychoanalysis to
examine how gender is constituted within the
colonial subject. Fanon (2008) suggests the
white “Colonial Self” and the black “Colonized
Other” are mutually created through the assertion
and presumption of European cultural ascendancy
and through complex relationalities of desire
operating in and through sexualized and gendered
colonial discourses that capture both men and
women. In doing so, Fanon calls attention to the
gendered, embodied, emotional, and affective
dimensions of colonial power. In postcolonial the-
ory, the subject positions of “woman” and “man”
are understood as embedded within the colonial
project. As scholar Amina Mama writes, “to
understand violence against women in post-
colonial Africa we must understood the violence
of colonialism; and to understand that, we must
start with ‘gender relations and gender violence at
the imperial source’” (Mama 1997, as cited in
Connell 2015, p. 53). These contributions under-
stand gender relations, gendered subject posi-
tions, and gendered embodiments, as central to
the continuing relations and consequences of
colonialism.

In education, Heidi Mirza examines how when
navigating educational spaces black women’s
identities and bodies become sites of political,
postcolonial struggle. She writes, “For post-
colonial women of color, it is impossible to escape
the body and its reconstructions as we negotiate
our embodied social situations” (2009, p. 235).
Mirza’s work on higher education in the UK
investigates the ways in which the embodied
experience of being and becoming a “postcolonial
subject” shapes experiences of exclusion, inclu-
sion, success, failure, and participation in educa-
tion (2009). She examines how the dominant
white gaze of higher education institutional prac-
tices works to surveil and contain the subject of
the black woman, who is now “included” within
the institution, but does not necessarily “belong.”
This renders the black woman a “mute visible
object” (Casey 1993 in Mirza 2009, p. 239). In
turn, the feature of benign multiculturalism in
education – a contingent inclusion that requires
the subject to assimilate – displaces political and
institutional challenges to “the technologies and
power of monolithic whiteness” (Mirza 2009,
p. 244).

Postcolonial queer feminist scholar Sara
Ahmed also takes up the affective and embodied
dimensions of “difference” and “inclusion.” InOn
Being Included (2012), Ahmed examines the
limits of institutional attempts to address racism
and diversity in higher education. She explores
how purported institutional commitments to
diversity and inclusion can exacerbate the embod-
ied and discursive effects of “difference.” Ahmed
claims those who are “different” are often rele-
gated the task of performing and creating institu-
tional practices of “diversity.” She concludes her
research by suggesting that those who raise issues
about institutional racism often end up being
understood as obtrusive. “Diversity practi-
tioners,”Ahmed states, “not only come up against
the wall, as that which does not move, they are
often themselves encountered as the wall, as
obstructing the movement of others” (2012,
p. 186). Her point is that institutional and educa-
tional practices of “diversity” – as with Mohanty’s
critique of difference – can be a smokescreen for a
failure to genuinely enact equitable practices.
“Diversity” can be adopted as a part of a global
marketing campaign, rather than in the interests of
institutional transformations required to tackle
embedded cultures of racism. Ahmed, therefore,
aims her critique at institutional declarations of
antiracism that paper over the need for interven-
tions in the political economy of inequality.
The Educational Challenges of/in
Postcolonial Gender Theories

Ahmed’s critical examination of the diversity
practices of higher education institutions follows
a long line of interventions into education by
scholars working with postcolonial and gender
theories. Indeed, education is at the center of
these theoretical considerations: as an instrument
of dominant power and a possible tool with which
to challenge, subvert, and critique taken-for-
granted colonial and gender power and
assumptions.
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Hazel Carby, author of the highly influential
“White woman listen! Black feminism and the
boundaries of sisterhood,” for instance, levels
incisive critique of education in her 1982
“Schooling in Babylon.” Carby argues schools
in Britain work in association with the police
and social services to discipline and govern
black youth, rather than address the wider social
and institutional relations of colonial racism. She
likens the practices of so-called progressive
teachers to the pacifying role of missionaries “in
the wake of the armies of colonisation.” Carby
asserts, “Like missionaries these teachers have
not examined their own racism in their preoccu-
pation with their own spiritual regeneration
through ‘doing good’ to black youth” (1982,
p. 199). In particular, Carby (1982) views educa-
tion as a political, social, and cultural act and as a
site of struggle. Writing nearly three decades
later, Mirza (2009, p. 244) similarly states, “edu-
cational institutions must be seen, not just as
mechanisms through which individuals are
unconsciously subjected to dominant ideological
systems of race, class, and gender, but rather as
sites of struggle.”

A key dynamic of this struggle is that of
knowledge and epistemology. This has signifi-
cance not only for the institutions of education
but also the institutions and practices of research.
For instance, in Decolonizing Methodologies,
Linda Tuhiwai Smith examines how knowledge,
and the claim to “know,” is inextricably connected
to the history of colonization. She asserts (1999,
p. 63), “The globalisation of knowledge andWest-
ern culture constantly reaffirms theWest’s view of
itself as the center of legitimate knowledge, the
arbiter of what counts as knowledge and the
source of ‘civilized’ knowledge.” Schooling, she
writes, is “directly implicated in this process”
(ibid, p. 33). Curricula, maps, colonial histories,
and language all reinforce, Smith suggests, a view
of indigenous peoples as periphery and Other. To
understand the role of education and schooling,
therefore, is to understand the past and present
knowledge practices, which were – and
are – inextricably bound to colonization. Under-
pinning this is Christian and Enlightenment think-
ing, which judged “some of us as higher-order
savages who deserved salvation in order that we
could become children of God” (ibid).

For postcolonial gender theorists, the intellec-
tual and political task of challenging colonial and
gender power is often seen as pedagogic. For
example, bell hook’s Teaching to Transgress
(1994) explicates her approach to “engaged ped-
agogy,” developing upon the ideas of Brazilian
educator and activist Paulo Freire and Vietnamese
Buddhist monk Thich Nhat Hanh. Engaged ped-
agogy, hooks suggests, is a political act that goes
beyond critical and feminist pedagogies in its
concern with the process of self-actualization for
both teachers and students. For hooks (1994),
such a pedagogy embraces difference, openness,
and the opportunity for intellectual comradeship
and discovery through the decentring of “West-
ern” authority.

From different perspectives, a number of post-
colonial gender theorists have attempted to
explore the possibility for pedagogic practices of
resistance. As Mohanty reflects, the “recurring
question is how pedagogies can supplement, con-
solidate, or resist the dominant logic of globalisa-
tion” (2003, p. 523). Mohanty suggests that a
“feminist solidarity” pedagogic approach best
addresses relational constitutional difference
(2003). The focus here is not only on the intersec-
tions of race, class, gender, nation, and sexuality
but also on the interweaving histories, narratives,
and experiences of these communities (2003,
p. 522). This, argues Mohanty, avoids continuing
to treat the “Third World Other” as a pit stop on a
tour of difference and starts to examine and cri-
tique historical and sociological interrelations.
Similarly, Connell advocates an approach based
on understanding “gender fundamentally in the
perspective of colonality” (2015, p. 59). She sug-
gests a “solidarity-based epistemology,” based on
“mutual learning on a world scale, in which dif-
ferent formations of knowledge are respected but
enter into educational relations with each other”
(ibid).

In these ways, the political and intellectual
projects of postcolonial and gender theories are
centrally educational projects of social change.
Brought together, theories and philosophies of
gender, postcolonialism, and education offer a
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relational, intersectional, and historically nuanced
view of social change that is attentive to the polit-
ical economy of gendered colonial inequality and
alive to the possibilities of its transformation.
G
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Introduction

In the areas of sexuality and education, sexual
dogma serves the purpose of dividing the working
class (Agostinone-Wilson 2010). This is done by
invoking the expectation of celibacy on certain
sexual minorities while heteronormative beliefs
leave unquestioned the ability of heterosexual
married teachers to display their sexual identity
through trivial yet identifying markers such as
casual talk about spouses and children or photo-
graphs of husband or wife exhibited on one’s
desk. These everyday actions (and heterosexuality
itself) are presented as neutral while any kind of
LGBTQ or feminist advocacy is seen as “politi-
cal.” Such efforts prevent the unity of the work-
force required to overcome the worst abuses of
capitalism (D’Emilio 1992). So far from being a
“fringe issue,” sexuality is a cornerstone of how
oppression operates through capitalism.

Adding to the hysteria already promoted by
abstinence-only education are heightened fears
about pedophilia and its link to
homosexuality – a long-standing belief system
with roots in the acceleration of capitalism under
late 1800s industrialization (D’Emilio 1992). It is
important to note that accusations of “sexual devi-
ance” have been evoked several times throughout
history in order to target groups by questioning
their patriotism or as part of anticommunist witch
hunting and red-baiting. This was also seen in early
1970s State efforts to fire any teacher or supporter
of a teacher suspected of being gay or lesbian.

Homophobic policies impact not only the
LGBTQ community but straight educators as
well, because rigid gender norms target everyone
(Valenti 2010). To quell majority fears and to
distance themselves from these social constructs
teachers have often presented themselves as asex-
ual, particularly if they come from minority
groups regularly targeted with hyper-sexualized
stereotyping such as African-Americans and gay
males. Majority fears about sex also shape sexu-
ality education curriculum and laws about mar-
riage. These have deep historical roots within
K-12 schooling.

Thus the ideology of celibacy and its relation-
ship to education needs to be understood within a
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dialectical historical analysis of how teachers (gay
and straight) were and are expected to conduct
themselves (Agostinone-Wilson 2010). Related
to this is the one common historical thread run-
ning through Jim Crow terrorism and contempo-
rary racism, lynching, torture, gender bias, and
homophobia: fears rooted in sex (Reich 1971).
For example, during the Jim Crow era, black
males were portrayed as sexually deviant and
prone to rape white women, even though most
sexual assaults were and are same-race. In a similar
vein, gay males in particular were and are seen by
majority culture as sexually aggressive pedophiles.
Myths about these groups spreading sexually trans-
mitted disease are another common belief promul-
gated within mainstream culture, as with media
coverage of AIDS in Africa. In all of these cases,
these stereotypes serve to justify targeting minori-
ties with violence and discrimination.

This entry consists of three sections: The Role
of Homophobia in Schools, The Ideology of Cel-
ibacy within the Historical Framework of Teach-
ing, and Sexuality Education Curricula.
Role of Homophobia in Schools

While certainly issues of race are controversial
enough, addressing LGBTQ concerns within
K-12 schools involve constantly competing inter-
ests of religious, economic, and cultural groups
regarding beliefs about sexuality and morality.
A large portion of teachers in the USA and Can-
ada hold homophobic beliefs toward LGBTQ
youth. Kennedy and Covell (2009) report that
85% of teachers and 80% of guidance counselors
working in K-12 schools are opposed to including
LGBTQ issues into curriculum. Kennedy and
Covell also found that gender-based harassment
is aimed at gay male students in particular by
heterosexual male students making up the major-
ity of harassers. Even students who are not gay or
lesbian but who are simply perceived to violate
norms of gender are targeted, making all students,
gay or straight, potential victims.

Homophobia is clearly linked to antifeminist
thought and sexism. Certainly gender-based
harassment and bullying is the primary means of
enforcing heteronormativity, reflecting the
embeddedness of violence within K-12 schools.
In the USA, an estimated 1.6 million K-12 stu-
dents experience gender-based harassment and
bullying with LGBTQ kids being three times as
likely as straight peers to have been physically
assaulted or involved in a fight (Swearer
et al. 2008). These acts of violence are not a matter
of individual intolerances but are a systemic part
of a society that is set on preserving hetero-
normativity through policing how one dresses,
acts, talks, and interacts with others (Swearer
et al. 2008).

Heteronormativity is also enforced through
specific beliefs disseminated within the school
about what is or is not masculine. Even though
the media features stories about body image and
its impact on girls, boys are by far subject to more
scrutiny about their gender appropriateness. This
forms a masculine hegemony where those who
follow appropriate gender norms and those who
are viewed as violating them experience the high
cost of loss of peer attachments and solidarity
(Agostinone-Wilson 2010; Valenti 2010). Hetero-
sexual males who do not fit the masculine norms
are “gay baited” where they are pressured to dem-
onstrate that they are manly enough (Swearer
et al. 2008). Usually, this results in even more
instances of harassment as those pressured often
engage in antigay bullying to show that they are
macho.

Remaining closeted is often a strategic deci-
sion used to preserve one’s job, especially if one
works with younger children. Passing strategies
are used, including pretending to have a
boy/girlfriend, not challenging homophobic
harassment, bringing opposite sex dates to school
functions, avoiding LGBTQ topics in class, or
even withdrawing from general school culture
and keeping to one’s self, often in rejection of
the climate of “willingness to disclose” informa-
tion that permeates many school settings where
everyone knows everyone else’s business
(Agostinone-Wilson 2010). These strategies
often further isolate LGBTQ educators. For
many teachers, this is a continuation of their expe-
riences in high school where they never saw them-
selves reflected in school curriculum, or when
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LGBTQ issues were brought up, it was always in
the context of harassment or scare tactics related
to HIV/AIDS.
G

Ideology of Celibacy Within
the Historical Framework of Teaching

The ideology of celibacy is that sexuality is lim-
ited to heterosexual marriage (and within some
religious conservatives even then it is only
reserved for procreation). Anyone not included
in that category is expected to abstain from sexual
activity. Expectations of self-control are also
bound up with celibacy, which spill over into
self-denial for the state and control writ large.
Teaching remains one of the few professions
where asexuality is held to a higher standard.

Celibacy and asexuality function to make
LGBTQ teachers and students invisible. Issues
of sexuality are dismissed as having no relevance
for most K-12 students, and a default norm of
heterosexuality is maintained. Preservice and full
time teachers view LGBTQ issues as not being
worth learning or that these topics are politically
correct. This invisibility is sustained by homopho-
bia where many LGBTQ teachers and students
remain closeted and safely out of the way. The
default norm of heterosexuality is further enforced
via celibacy by sexuality curriculum that advo-
cates abstinence, traditional gender roles, and the
like (Agostinone-Wilson 2010; D’Emilio 1992).

The feminization of the teaching force was
central to Horace Mann’s vision of school reform
in the mid-1800s. In order to meet the growing
demand for school teachers at the same time fac-
tory work was attracting men away from becom-
ing teachers, women were recruited due to their
labor being readily available with no competition
from other employment sectors, enabling wages
to be kept low (Spring 2004). However, resistance
to middle class women working outside of the
home had to be overcome and part of the way to
do this was to ensure the public that teachers’
conduct would be heavily monitored and shaped
toward Christian virtues of purity.

Today, women provide essential labor for the
majority of K-12 schools and child care centers,
yet this has not translated into elevated wages or
the promotion of teaching to a true profession.
The shadowy borderlands between profession
and babysitting hovers over teaching as a form
of labor, yet not fully recognized as “labor” in the
1800s, despite low wages and poor working con-
ditions facing female teachers, including marriage
bans and a lack of maternity leave which were
not addressed until the mid-twentieth century
(Spring 2004).

The discourse of the “good” teacher with its
focus on celibacy, personal conduct, control of the
classroom, and subject matter mastery often
supersedes addressing inequality. Personal con-
duct of teachers reflects an overarching expecta-
tion of conduct in society at large, where
following rules is emphasized over confronting
injustice, including overt and hidden taboos,
rules, and regulation of behavior, which are linked
to expectations of the ruling elite. Part of the onus
of conduct is that anything of a sexual nature
should be contained within the family. These
expectations of conduct took place against a back-
drop of increased State regulation and credential-
ing of teachers, reflecting an interest in social
efficiency (Agostinone-Wilson 2010).

Sexuality, and especially demands for asceti-
cism, therefore becomes a critical arena for
accepting the State. However, rifts occur as people
attempt to grapple with social expectations and
their own desires. This resulting conflict between
morality and biology produces neuroses which
manifest themselves into antisocial, sadistic acts.
Reich (1971) took Freud’s thesis of fear of death
much further when he located the source of sexual
oppression in the oppressed themselves.

It is not much of leap from sexual repression to
the acceptance of corporal punishment, then the
emergence of sadism, and finally applying these
neuroses to those of a different race or sexuality. It
is notable that the kinds of sexual stereotypes
aimed at black males are similar to the stereo-
typing of gay males: sexual rapaciousness, loose
morals, and accusations of “recruiting.” With
recruiting, black males were and are viewed as
“going after” innocent white women, whereas gay
males are viewed as pursuing underage boys.
Here, we see the logic of the purity movement
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folded into racism (Valenti 2010). These stereo-
types serve as a de facto justification for public
punishments in the form of beatings or “gay
bashings,” just as lynching was often justified on
the grounds of a black man simply looking at a
white woman. By contrast, African-American
women were not protected in such a manner.

However, there are key differences in the ways
that sexual stereotyping emerges through homo-
phobia and racism. African-Americans, often
more readily identifiable through skin color, have
encountered stereotypes of genetic intellectual infe-
riority, whereas gay males are identified by their
display of “feminine” characteristics and behaviors,
with many remaining closeted and beyond detec-
tion. At the same time, anyone (straight or LGBTQ)
can be labeled “fag” or “dyke” as a form of social
condemnation, whereas it is difficult to assign
someone the label of a minority group (“nigger
lover” is about as close as one can get to such
assigned labeling). Because conservatives cannot
bring themselves to consider the possibility of
homosexuality being a genetic characteristic,
LGBTQ people have escaped such biological ste-
reotypes that often face minority groups.

Ultimately, Reich (1971) concluded that to end
sexual oppression would require a fundamental
overthrow of the organizing principles of
capitalism – mere transgressing of sexual bound-
aries was not enough. This means that patriarchy,
sadism, and oppression are not natural features of
human beings. Things are constantly changing
and evolving, including within the sexual sphere,
as borne out by anthropological research indicat-
ing the fluidity of human experience.
Sexuality Education Curricula
and Homophobia

Sexuality takes particular normative forms within
official school curricula in K-12 settings, sending
messages about what is or is not appropriate. Even
when people might agree that sex is an important
health topic for schools to cover, they usually
bring up the “proper” developmental age of the
student as an excuse to not provide too much
information.
Even as religious groups such as Focus on the
Family release statistics arguing that having pre-
marital sex increases one’s likelihood of being
poor and divorced later on, the median age of
first sexual experience in the USA is 17 years,
indicating that potential future poverty and being
alone are not sufficient deterrents (Valenti 2010)!
This means that by 12th grade, most students have
had either oral or vaginal intercourse with nearly
15% experiencing anal intercourse. Just because
one is not married or even living with someone
does not mean one is not having sex – by age
44, 99% of Americans have had sex with the
majority having had sex outside of marriage
(Valenti 2010). Teen pregnancy rates are declining
in first world nations, which are partially attrib-
uted to young people engaging in oral sex. How-
ever, teenagers have the highest rates of sexually
transmitted infections (STIs).

In looking at sexuality curriculum, it is no
surprise that the abstinence-only movement
emerged during the backlash against the sexual
revolution of the 1960s and 1970s. In 1981, the
Adolescent Family Life Act was passed, providing
funding only for pregnancy prevention programs
that advocated strict abstinence with no contra-
ception, in many cases couched in religious terms.
After a lawsuit in 1993, the Act was not allowed to
fund programs with overtly religious messages
(Valenti 2010). As a result, the abstinence-only
literature took on a secular tone, with an emphasis
on the health benefits of chastity. The abstinence
movement was further bolstered by the 1996Wel-
fare Reform Act under the Clinton administration
which provided 50 million dollars in funding for
abstinence-only programs.

Abstinence-only education is inherently homo-
phobic in a variety of ways. First, this type of
sexuality education completely ignores health
concerns of LGBTQ people (Agostinone-Wilson
2010; Valenti 2010). Second, guidelines for
abstinence-only programs prohibit mentioning
anything sexual outside of the context of mar-
riage. As Valenti (2010) points out, LGBTQ stu-
dents are “essentially taught that sexual intimacy
is something they can never experience” (p.110).
Of course, an exception is when HIV/AIDS is
mentioned, it is then tied to the gay community.
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Third, some schools cite existing sodomy statutes
as justification for not addressing gay issues in sex
education.

In addition to being homophobic, abstinence-
only curriculum is sexist with its focus on virgin-
ity as a primarily female attribute and evidence of
a girl’s/woman’s worth. Virginity is therefore
linked to being a “good” person with the implica-
tion that girls and women will be at risk of being
“used goods” if they engage in premarital sex. The
virginity and abstinence movements are not about
empowerment but about a return to normative
(read: sexist) gender relations (Valenti 2010).
Linked to the nuclear family and compulsory
marriage, chastity emerges as a demand to insti-
tutionalize these family forms (Reich 1971).
Finally, virginity pledges that are part of the
abstinence-only movement provide a convenient
way to intimidate lesbians to remain closeted, as
Valenti (2010) discovered in interviews with high
school students who had taken the pledge partly as
a way to provide cover for their homosexuality.

Among the many fallacies in abstinence-only
curriculum are promotions of double standard
views of gender, with exhortations for male stu-
dents to control themselves and be manly men
while female sexual desire is not even a point of
discussion at all (Valenti 2010). What results is a
policing of female desire in particular, since the
only appropriate context for it (and the double
standard means that women have the most to
lose in terms of overall worth) is within straight
marriage, and even then the primary purpose is for
procreation, not pleasure. Reich (1971) explains
that this promotion of patriarchy feeds right into
fascist and authoritarian governments where
males are privileged financially/legally and
extorted to suppress women whereas non–class-
based patriarchal/matriarchal societies were more
fluid and open to societal change. Compulsory
monogamy, then, is part of what gives hetero-
normativity its power and justifies the status quo.

Abstinence-only education is religious in its
message, reflecting the most conservative of
Christian denominations/sects in its views on sex-
uality. Comprehensive sexuality education is
targeted by conservatives as one of the primary
avenues for “secular humanism” in K-12 schools
and is seen as a major threat to parental authority.
Major funding for abstinence-only education
plays off of this base of reactionary support in
the form of major donations from the Heritage
Foundation, the National Advisory Council for
Abstinence, crisis pregnancy centers, and, of
course, the US government (Valenti 2010). This
curriculum is couched in secular language
expressing concern about “getting the truth out”
about the supposed fallacies of safe sex, but its
curriculum is religious on many levels.

Class-based societies have a vested interest in
establishing paternity; therefore, virginity serves
an important economic function in capitalist soci-
ety by guaranteeing lineage. This positions
women’s sexuality as a commodity used to rein-
force the nuclear family as the preserver of private
property (Reich 1971; Valenti 2010). Abstinence-
only education is part of a larger religious move-
ment with economic interests in controlling
women’s rights so as to control working class
wages. In reacting to the downward mobility of
their wages and the collapse of the social safety
net, conservatives have turned to sex as a target
for the source of social ills, rather than a capitalist
economy which is Godly and cannot be critiqued.

Put plainly, what the abstinence-only move-
ment requires is that young people suppress their
sexual selves in service to the State. Religion is
the primary – though not the only – vehicle for
steering people into the nuclear family arrange-
ment, which is critical for reproduction of the
workforce that capitalism demands. Since our
society levels the most social benefits on married
couples (inheritance, medical coverage, tax
breaks, housing loans), the ruling elite are inter-
ested in limiting this to heterosexuals, though gay
and lesbian marriage could certainly be assimi-
lated into a capitalist system without a hitch as we
are currently witnessing.

What this demonstrates is that economic con-
cerns can lead to desires to address social issues in
the form of attempts to police morality. Though
the temperance movement was eventually
connected to the abolition of slavery and the
growth of feminism, it focused the bulk of its
efforts on prohibiting a behavior. In a similar
vein, abstinence-only advocates are chasing a
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shadow of what cannot be while leaving the root
cause of oppression intact.
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Introduction

Queer of color (QOC) critique arises from a
field outside of education. However as recent
educational studies and some scholars (see
Brockenbrough 2015; Coloma 2013; Cruz 2013;
McCready 2013; Pritchard 2013) in the field have
noted, queer of color critique offers useful theo-
retical insights and tools to enhance educational
research practices. The aim of this text is twofold:
to offer an overview of queer of color critique and
provide relevant connections between QOC cri-
tique and education broadly defined. To do so this
text uses the figures of Sakia Gunn, Carl Joseph
Walker Hoover and Jaheem Herrera, youth of
color as fulcrums to illustrate the stakes and there-
fore necessity of intersectional approaches like
QOC critique. Queer of color critique provides
educators and educational researchers useful
ways to address issues of anti-Black racism and
anti-queer antagonisms as they cut across those
bodies marginalized because they are demarcated
by difference, otherness, and nonnormativity.

Before continuing, it is important to note how
queer is deployed throughout this text. Informed
by queer theory and in particular queer of color
critique and Black queer theory, lesbian, gay,
bisexual, transgender, and queer (LGBTQ) are
used interchangeably. In doing so, this text spe-
cifically attends to how LGBTQ identities signal
an understanding of queerness as a unifying iden-
tifier of sexual desires and sexualities that are not
heterosexual. While this definition rings true for
many of the subjects discussed within this essay,
who can be understood as queer because of same
sex desire, this text advances an argument for a
more intentional understanding of how youth of
color and Black youth in particular as racialized
subjects are queered and thus experience differen-
tial treatment and harm.

To be a racialized other, within an American
context, has always been imagined queerly,
despite efforts to understand social justice issues
related to race and sexuality through monocausal
lenses. Examples of this can be seen in how Black
familial structures, sexual lives, and citizenship
have been policed and read as aberrant within
the United States (Cohen 1997; Ferguson 2004;
Somerville 2000). For example, Cathy Cohen
(1997), in discussing the regulation of enslaved
Black bodies “to endure a history of rape,
lynching, and other forms of physical and mental
terrorism,” demonstrates how Black people as a
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“marginal group [. . .] lacking power and privilege
although engaged in heterosexual behavior, have
often found themselves defined as outside the
norms and values of dominant society” (p. 454).
Of importance is Cohen’s (1997) critique in the
failure of queer politics to actualize anti-
assimilationist, disruptions to dominant norms,
which might produce, “a politics where the non-
normative and marginal position of punks,
bulldaggers, and welfare queens, for example, is
the basis for progressive transformative coalition
work” (p. 438). Cohen’s (1997) article, Punks,
Bulldaggers, and Welfare Queens: The Radical
Potential of Queer Politics, highlights the possi-
bility of thinking trough queerness not only in
relationship to same-sex desire and attraction but
to consider how nonnormative, deviant lifestyles,
and racialized subjectivities are positioned
queerly.

As a project queer theory seeks to unsettle
various forms of normativity, thus, its utility is to
consider how to unsettle logics, which normalizes
the degradation of racialized subjects, gender non-
confirming youth, and those outside of hetero-
normativity. In this way this text in reviewing
current queer scholarship which focuses on the
intersections of race, nonnormativity, and power
builds upon extant scholarship in education which
asks us to consider how racialization processes in
a racist society perpetuate systemic forms of
oppression and how those most affected react in
kind (Dumas 2013; Dumas et al. 2016; McCready
2010).
Remembering Sakia Gunn, Carl Joseph
Walker-Hoover and Jaheem Herrera

The victimization of queer youth in recent years
has arguably garnered growing public concern in
regard to the homophobic bullying and violence
received by gender nonconfirming students, self-
identified same gender loving youth, as well
as their presumed heterosexual counterparts
(Brockenbrough 2015). This is evidenced in the
national news coverage of LGBTQ youth suicides
in 2009 and the subsequent reverberations of
this coverage (James 2009). For example, in
September 2010, Dan Savage, syndicated colum-
nists and author created a YouTube video along
with his partner Terry Miller to inspire “hope” for
LGBT youth experiencing bullying and harass-
ment (It Gets Better Project). Savage and Miller’s
initial video was a “response to a number of
students taking their own lives after being bullied
in school, they wanted to create a personal way
for supporters everywhere to tell LGBT youth
that, yes, it does indeed get better (It Gets Better
Project).” Their video served as the catalysts
for the It Gets Better Project (IGBP), which
launched its initial website in October 2010 (It
Gets Better Project). The reception of the IGB
project led to an overwhelming response of
YouTube videos created by internationally
acclaimed celebrities, politicians, businesses, as
well as a myriad of concerned individuals. How-
ever, as Puar (2010) notes despite the virality of
these videos and their aspirational, claim it
doesn’t just get better.

Puar’s (2010), pointed critique illuminates the
ways that race and other forms of difference in
their absence thwart advancing nuanced discus-
sions on the multiple forms of oppression which
conspire to queerly mark students both inside and
outside of schooling contexts. Take, for instance,
Carl Joseph Walker-Hoover and Jaheem Herrera,
youth of color who committed suicide in 2009. On
April 6, Hoover’s mother discovered him, with an
extension cord wrapped around his neck, hanging
from the third floor rafter of their home in Spring-
field, Massachusetts (James 2009). Herrera, a res-
ident of Atlanta, Georgia, took his life 10 days
after Hoover (Simon 2009). Discovered by his
mother and younger sister, Herrera was found
hanging by his belt in his bedroom closet
(Simon 2009). Hoover and Herrera were both
only 11, when they decided to silence the daily
taunts they experienced, of being called, “girlie,”
“gay,” or “fag” (James 2009; Simon 2009).

Markedly different than suicide, Sakia Gunn, a
self-identified Black lesbian, experienced anti-
queer violence in part due to her gender noncon-
formity. May 2003, in Newark, New Jersey,
Gunn, a 15-year-old Black lesbian, was stabbed
and bled to death after refusing the sexual
advances of her killer Richard McCullough
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(Freeman 2008; Goodman and González 2003).
Sakia, Jaheem, and Carl all in their gender non-
conformity became queered subjects. Their lives
and the tragedies of their deaths highlight how
affronts to heteronormativity are connected to
the ways that those deemed as ostensibly straight
can be queered by hierarchical systems of power.
Sakia in her refusal of McCullough and hetero-
patriarchy, her daring to exist in her truth made her
a vulnerable target (Brown 2015). This same vul-
nerability can be seen in the treatment of Herrera
and Hoover because of their nonnormative perfor-
mances of masculinity. Noticing these connec-
tions not only becomes important in combating
racism, homophobia, and other threats to “equity
and justice in American education” but also in
improving the afforded safety, quality, and right
to life these youth experience (Brockenbrough
2015, p. 29).

The monocausal framing of the issues as illus-
trated by popular responses to Sakia, Jaheem, and
Carl miss the systemic ways that race, sexuality,
class, youthfulness, and gender (expression)
simultaneously structure the lives of youth. Such
frames ignore how issues of race, ethnicity, and
class interact with issues of homophobia and anti-
queer antagonisms. The deaths of non-LGBTQ
people of color are deeply connected to the deaths,
suicides, violence, and victimization experienced
by LGBTQ-identified individuals because “young
folks of color operate in the world as queer sub-
jects, the targets of racial normalizing projects
intent on pathologizing across the dimensions of
race, class, gender, and sexuality. By normalizing
their degradation, marginalization, and invisibil-
ity, it becomes something to which we no longer
pay attention” (Cohen 2010, p. 128). To talk about
race, sexuality, and difference, we need tool kits
that do not eviscerate bodies rhetorically or dis-
cursively as they are disappeared and destroyed
literally by State apparatuses and individual
agents upholding systemic forms of oppression.
Queer of color critique provides an avenue for
researchers, educators, and those concerned with
supporting efforts to address homophobia, racism,
and other issues of social justice in educational
contexts broadly defined.
Queer of Color Critique
Defined initially by Ferguson (2004), queer of
color critique “interrogates social formations as
the intersections of race, gender, sexuality, and
class with particular interest in how those forma-
tions correspond with and diverge from national-
ist ideals and practices” (p. 149). An
interdisciplinary field of analysis, QOC critique
centers the lives of queer people of color, their
relationship, and resistance to power.

In its analysis, QOC critique assumes that
approaches to the cultural studies of race, class,
gender, and sexuality are segregated, resulting in
the “monocausal protocols” which can only con-
sider a particular subjectivity at the expense of
another (Crenshaw 1991; Ferguson 2004). These
“monocausal protocols,” in their exclusive
approach, also reproduce accounts of marginalized
subjects, which give precedence to those within the
groupwho aremore privileged, inwhich Blackness
may be only thought of to equal maleness, or
femininity to only equal White women, etc.
(Crenshaw 1991; Muñoz 1999; Ferguson 2004).

QOC critique is informed by two theoretical
legacies, women of color feminisms and queer
theory/studies. Engaging queer theory broadly,
QOC critique aligns itself with queer studies
focus on challenging heteronormativity,
destabilizing and denaturalizing identity catego-
ries based on sexuality, and understanding the
formation and possibilities of transgressive sexual
and gender formations in relationship to patriar-
chy and heteronormativity (Brockenbrough 2015;
Eng et al. 2005; Jagose 1996; Sedgwick 1993;
Somerville 2007;Warner 1993). As a genealogical
offshoot of queer theory, Black queer theory is also
influential in understanding the landscape in which
queer of color critique emerges. An interdisciplin-
ary project which blends theories, methodologies,
and analyses of Black studies and queer studies,
Black queer theory, in its fusing the social sciences
and humanities, strives toward a liberatory project
which usurps monolithic identity formation and
strategies based on these formations to imbricate,
race, class, gender, and sexuality (Johnson and
Henderson 2005). Concordantly, other racialized
engagements with queerness (e.g., queer Asian/
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Asian American studies, Puerto Rican queer stud-
ies, Black queer Diaspora studies, queer Latina/
Latino studies, etc.) characterize the entanglements
and distinguishing characteristics of queer of color
critique (see Allen 2011, 2012; La Fountain-Stokes
2009; Lim 2013; Manalansan 2003; Muñoz 2000;
Rodriguez 2003, 2010; Tinsley 2008).

As a field, QOC critique narrates itself as
emerging from women of color feminism instead
of white Euro- and American-centered
gay/lesbian/queer theory (Hong and Ferguson
2011). Women of color feminist have been instru-
mental in forging a bevvy of scholarship, theoret-
ical paradigms, and interventions, which seek to
understand how race, sexuality, gender, and other
forms of difference are co-created (Collins 1995,
2004; Crenshaw 1991; Gaunt 2006; Hooks 2004).
Developing the analytic of intersectionality,
women of color feminist have helped to illustrate
the ways that systems of oppression are created in
relationship to one another and are experienced
simultaneously by an individual. Equally impor-
tant is how women of color feminist scholarship
challenges regimes of knowledge formation and
production which would seek to discredit the
knowledge of women and people of color and in
doing so further instantiate hegemony (Alexander
2005; Brown 2013; Minh-ha 1989; Moraga and
Anzaldua 1983).

Exploring the Possibilities of Queer of Color
Critique in Education
In his review of queer of color critique in educa-
tional research, Brockenbrough (2015) makes key
connections between this particular body of schol-
arship and educational literature. Specifically, he
draws out three key themes, which he proposes as
recurrent in the scholarship and proposes for the
development of each into a fuller research agenda
for educational research. These themes include
“the politics of knowledge production; the lived
experiences of intersectionality; and the politics of
queer visibility” (p. 32). Brockenbrough in illu-
minating these three themes pays close attention
to the agentive practice of queer youth in order
to offer a critical counterbalance to youth
victimization narratives (see Blackburn 2005;
Brockenbrough 2015; McCready 2013). More-
over, his review of extant QOC critique literature
in relationship to education illustrates how QOC
critique when applied as an analytic lens has mul-
tiple applications for educational scholars not just
for those interested in queers of color but who
broadly “share a concern for social justice in edu-
cation (Brockenbrough 2015, p. 38).”

Aligning with Brockenbrough’s call to seri-
ously take up QOC critique in educational
research, this text underscores the importance to
consider what the lives of youth such as Jaheem
Herrera, Carl JosephWalker-Hoover, Sakia Gunn,
and other youth queered through their non-
normative performances have to offer the field of
education. Take, for instance, Carl’s mother,
Sirdeaner Walker, who on more than one occasion
wished to express the fact that her son was not gay
but that he was relentlessly bullied and that the
schools did nothing (Essence 2009; Walker and
Byard 2011). In an interview, Sirdeaner states, “I
have been homeless, but Carl and I made it
through [. . .] I was a victim of domestic violence,
and wemade it through. The one thing we couldn't
get through was public school” (James 2009,
p. 3). What would it mean to think of QOC
youth experiences in relation to a failing public
school system, which abuses and punishes racial-
ized, feminine, gender nonconfirming, and
low-income/working class bodies? Further, what
would it mean to analyze the structures, which
perpetuate this type of violence, and how queer
youth of color navigate these structures?

As educational researchers attend to the multi-
ple ways of improving queer students of color, it is
important to remember the lives and stories of
Sakia Gunn, Jaheem Herrera, and Carl Joseph
Walker-Hoover. Each illuminates the need for
complex tool kits which would allow educational
researchers to attend to the development of cur-
ricular and pedagogical interventions and the
exploration and appreciation of the knowledge
created by queers of color in and outside of
schooling contexts which might better foster life-
enhancing opportunities for these youth. Neither
Carl nor Jaheem identified as gay or same gender
loving, accordingly the bullying that they
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experienced can neither be understood nor
addressed through monocausal frames. Anti-
bullying efforts, which focus simply on sexuality,
fail to adequately address the intersectional nature
of this issue (Pritchard 2013).

Queer of color critique like other discourses of
difference (e.g., critical race theories, disability
studies, crip theory, etc.) provides important and
necessary ways to attune to the lives of queer
youth of color, expanding the ability of educa-
tional researchers to create theories and method-
ologies which live, practice, and imagine ways of
being that liberate and challenge domination. The
usefulness of a QOC critique lens in educational
policy and practice is that if taken seriously, the
intersectional approach it provides would address
issues of dominance across the multiple vectors in
which students actually experience these. Schools
in their operation are representations of discourses
and ideologies of the culture in which they are
embedded. Furthermore schools serve as primary
centers to foster these ideas. As microcosms,
which reflect dominant and marginalized commu-
nities/identities and also perpetuate ideologies of
value, it is presumable that safer schools might lead
to safer streets. The type of danger Jaheem and Carl
experienced in school mirrored the danger Sakia
faced beyond the schoolyard. The school taunts
Carl and Jaheem’s experience; their rhetorical vio-
lence lays the bedrock for the discursive and phys-
ical violence Sakia endured that ultimately cost her,
her life. This relationship is critical as educators
continue to take seriously the implications of edu-
cational policy and practice to shape the bend of
our society toward social justice.

Paying attention to the lives and agentive prac-
tices of queer youth of color while expanding our
practices as educational researchers is of the utmost
importance given our historical moment. Amoment
in which we see the continued expansion of modes
of power which brutalize racialized bodies, the
poor, women/girls, non-gender confirming and a
host of other deviant devalued bodies and commu-
nities (Brown 2013; Cacho 2011; Hong and
Ferguson 2011). Sakia, Jaheem, Carl and others
like them deserve not only our best efforts but the
ability to live and to do so on their own terms.
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Kohlberg started his research on moral develop-
ment in the mid-1950s when he began to prepare
his doctoral thesis. The thesis was presented in
1958 under the title The Development of Modes
of Moral Thinking and Choice in the years 10–16
(Kohlberg 1988). Kohlberg takes as a starting
point Jean Piaget’s four-staged model of the appli-
cation of rules and the two types of morality. In his
book The Moral Judgement of the Child, Piaget
(1983) uses a game of marbles as an example of an
extremely complex system of rules, “a kind of
jurisprudence of its own.” When adopting the
rules, a child goes through four successive stages.
The first stage concerns just a purely motor and
individual character and thus does not any have
significance for Kohlberg, but rest three stages
form the foundation of Kohlberg’s theory. Those
three Piaget’s stages are the stage of egocentrism
(II), the stage of cooperations (III), and the stage
of codification of rules (IV). From this study of
rules of a game, Piaget concludes that there are
two types of respect which are at the same time
two types or morality: the morality of heteronomy
and the morality of autonomy. Kohlberg used
Piaget’s model as the form of preunderstanding
in his empirical research on boys’ moral thinking
(Kohlberg 1973, p. 632):

Our psychological theory of morality derives
largely from Piaget, who claims that both logic
and morality develop through stages and that each
stage is a structure which, formally considered, is in
better equilibrium than its predecessor. It assumes,
that is, that each new (logical or moral) stage is a
new structure which includes elements of earlier
structures but transforms them in such a way as to
present a more stable and extensive equilibrium.

Here, Kohlberg adapts Piaget’s application of
Hegel’s theory of phenomenology of the
spirit – the development of consciousness and
civilization – and especially the concept of
Aufhebung. Explicitly, Kohlberg wants to tie his
theory to the ethics of Kant and Rawls (Kohlberg
1973, p. 632):

These ‘equilibration’ assumptions of our psy-
chological theory are naturally allied to the for-
malistic tradition in philosophic ethics from
Kant to Rawls. This isomorphism of psycholog-
ical and normative theory generates the claim
that a psychologically more advanced stage of
moral judgment is more morally adequate, by
moral philosophic criteria.

As Habermas (1995) points out, Kohlberg’s
empirical data is theory-laden, and we want to
add that it is so within the Hegelian and Kantian
paradigms. Its validity is connected to the validity
of Kant’s moral universalism and Hegelian-
Piagetian evolutionism. These philosophical par-
adigms can never be empirically verified.
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In his doctoral thesis, Kohlberg (1988) writes
not about stages but modes of moral thinking.
Kohlberg interviewed seventy-two 10–16-year-
old boys living in the suburban areas of Chicago.
Half of them were upper-middle class, the other
half lower to lower-middle class. He presented
them a moral dilemma and started posing ques-
tions related to dilemma. He used three different
dilemmas (later on there were ten dilemmas), to
which there are no right answers. Kohlberg was
not interested in the solutions of the informants as
such but rather in the reasons or bases that the
informants presented for their solutions. The
Heinz dilemma was one of the moral problems
that Kohlberg used in his very first studies.
Kohlberg (1988) used the following formulation:

A woman was near death from a special kind of
cancer. There was one drug that the doctors thought
might save her. It was a form of radium that a
druggist in the same town had recently discovered.
The drug was expensive to make, but the druggist
was charging ten times what the drug cost him to
produce. He paid $200 for the radium and charged
$2,000 for a small dose of the drug. The sick
woman’s husband, Heinz, went to everyone he
knew to borrow the money, but he could only get
together about $1,000 which is half of what it cost.
He told the druggist that his wife was dying and
asked him to sell it cheaper or let him pay later. But
the druggist said: “No, I discovered the drug and
I’m going to make money from it.” So Heinz got
desperate and broke into the man’s store to steal the
drug for his wife. Should Heinz have broken into
the laboratory to steal the drug for his wife? Why or
why not?

In the 1960s, Kohlberg did intensive empirical
and theoretical research to create a proper devel-
opmental theory of human morality. Kohlberg
(1969) presented the result of that work in a long
article called “Stages and Sequence: The
Cognitive-Developmental Approach to Socializa-
tion”. In this article, Kohlberg presented three
bases of moral judgments and six stages of devel-
opment in the following way (Kohlberg 1969,
p. 376):

Basis of moral judgment:
I. Moral value resides in external, quasi-
physical happenings, in bad acts, or in
quasi-physical needs rather than in persons
and standards.
Stages of Development:

1. Obedience and punishment
2. Naively egoistic orientation

Basis of moral judgment:

II. Moral value resides in performing good or
right roles, in maintaining the conventional
order and the expectancies of others.

Stages of Development:

3. Good-boy orientation
4. Authority and social-order maintaining

orientation
Basis of moral judgment:

III. Moral value resides in conformity by the
self to shared standards, rights, or duties.

Stages of Development:

5. Contractual legalistic orientations
6. Conscience or principle orientation

Later, Kohlberg named these three bases of
moral judgments as the preconventional, conven-
tional, and postconventional level (e.g., Kohlberg
1981, pp. 17–19; 408–412). The descriptions of
the six stages remain essentially the same. In the
first stage, action is motivated by avoidance of
punishment, in the second stage by desire for
reward or benefit, in the third stage by anticipation
of disapproval of others, and in the fourth stage by
anticipation of dishonor and by guilt over concrete
harm done to others. In the fifth stage, action is
concerned about maintaining the respect of
equals, of the community, and own self-respect,
and in the sixth stage, about self-condemnation
for violating one’s own principle (Kohlberg 1969,
pp. 381–382). Kohlberg presents a basic “pro and
contra”motive-related argumentation to the ques-
tion “Should Heinz steal or not” as shown in
Table 1.

Kohlberg has also asked actual political moral
problems. In his article “Capital Punishment,
Moral Development, and Constitution,”Kohlberg
applies his Kantian theory of moral development
to empirical study on moral judgments on capital
punishment (Kohlberg and Elfenbein 1981). In
this study, Kohlberg and Elfenbein come to the
following conclusion (Kohlberg and Elfenbein
1981, pp. 242–242):

We show that the moral principles applied by indi-
viduals to the problem of capital punishment derive
from their stage of moral development. . . On the



Gilligan-Kohlberg Controversy, Table 1 Typical expressed motives for action in the case of Heinz’ dilemma (modified
from Kohlberg 1969, pp. 380–381)

Should steal Should not steal

Stage 1 If you let your wife die, you will get trouble You shouldn’t steal the drug because you’ll be caught
and sent to jail if you do

Stage 2 If you do happen to get caught you could give
the drug back and you wouldn’t get much of a
sentence

If his wife dies, he shouldn’t blame himself, it wasn’t his
fault she has cancer

Stage 3 If you let your wife die, you’ll never be able to
look anybody in the face again

After you steal it, you’ll feel bad thinking how you’ve
brought dishonour on your family and yourself; you
won’t be able to face anyone again

Stage 4 You’ll always feel guilty that you caused her
death if you don’t do your duty to her

You’re desperate and you may not know you’re doing
wrong when you steal the drug

Stage 5 If you let your wife die, it would be out of fear,
not out of reasoning it

You’d lose self-respect and respect in the community, if
you are carried away by emotion and forget the long-
range point of view

Stage 6 If you let your wife die, you’d always condemn
yourself for it afterwards

If you stole, you wouldn’t be blamed by others but
you’d condemn yourself because you wouldn’t have
lived up to your own conscience and standards of
honesty
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basis of our longitudinal data and our theory of
moral development, we claim that attainment of
the most mature stages generates moral condemna-
tion of the death penalty.

We very much want to support Kohlberg’s and
Elfenbein’s conclusion because capital punish-
ment represents a very biblical concept of justice
and its supporters must have some deficiency in
their moral reasoning: supporters of capital pun-
ishment are not fully matured adults with fully
developed moral consciousness. Unfortunately,
this conclusion leads to a very strange situation,
because Kant himself thinks that capital punish-
ment is the just punishment for murder (see
Ataner 2006). Did Kant seriously misunderstand
his own moral theory, and did he never attain the
most mature stage of moral development? Are
there also other people or groups who have not
attained the most mature stage of moral develop-
ment because they do not agree with Kohlberg’s
interpretation of Kant’s political liberalism:
people who do not support constitutional
parliamentarism (e.g., Aristotle or Marcus
Aurelius); people who do not recognize the pri-
vate ownership of land, water, and air (e.g.,
Thomas More, Karl Marx or Sitting Bull alias
Thathánka Íyotake); people who do not believe
in universal moral principles (e.g., William James
or Martin Heidegger), etc.? If one does not accept
Kantian humanism, has she or he attained the
moral maturity (see Kakkori and Huttunen 2012)?

Kohlberg believes that political liberalism
“will not be replaced by a new ideology of the
West but will continue to be its dominant ideology
for the next century” (Kohlberg 1981, p. 233).
Furthermore, Kohlberg believes that the liberalis-
tic concept of justice represents a higher concep-
tualization of justice in the same sense in which a
higher developmental stage in morality represents
a higher understanding of justice. In society, too,
there is a trend in the progression toward higher
stages, and that is why the trend toward liberalism
is the “natural” one (Kohlberg 1981, p. 237). One
could claim that moral education based on
Kohlberg’s theory is indoctrinative (e.g.,
Broughton 1986) because it aims at Kantian uni-
versalistic moral thinking and political liberalism
and rejects alternative modes of moral and politi-
cal thinking. Kohlberg denies that his approach to
moral education is indoctrinative. Kohlberg
(1981, p. 28) says that his approach “differs
from indoctrinative approaches because it tries to
move the student’s thinking in a direction that is
natural for the student rather than moving the
student in the direction of accepting the teacher’s
moral assumptions. It avoids preaching or didac-
ticism linked to the teacher’s authority.”Maybe it
avoids the teacher’s didacticism, but it might not
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avoid Kohlberg’s own preaching and didacticism
on universal moral principles and political liber-
alism as the natural telos of society. And how do
we know that the direction of Kohlbergian moral
education is “natural”? Even Kohlberg’s distin-
guished friend and supporter, the philosopher
Jürgen Habermas claims that stages 5 and 6 in
Kohlberg’s theory are not natural stages
(Habermas 1990, p. 224).

Kohlberg does not take seriously the possibil-
ity that human morality and its development could
consist of more than mere cognitive moral reason-
ing. Even Piaget writes about the important role of
a child’s first moral feelings (see Piaget 1981,
pp. 44–55). Maybe moral sentimentalists have
some say on this matter. Maybe empirical research
on moral sentiments is also needed (see e.g.,
Juujärvi 2003). Maybe there is some knowledge
on love, i.e., “love knowledge,” which is not
blind. We do not want to say that Kohlberg’s
moral theory is a total failure and that all his
empirical findings are good for nothing. Kohlberg
will have a permanent place in the history of
ethics, psychology, and education. His theory on
moral development deserves a serious consider-
ation. Nevertheless, we claim that his theory on
human morality and its development is one-sided
and tendentious.

Carol Gilligan, a friend and a colleague of
Kohlberg, familiarized herself very deeply with
Kohlberg’s research method and moral thinking.
Gilligan started her academic career as a
researcher in Kohlberg’s research project.
Gilligan describes a case of two 11-year-old chil-
dren, Jake and Amy, participating in a study with
Kohlberg’s formulation of the Heinz dilemma.
Jake’s answer was clear: Heinz should steal the
drug (Gilligan 1993, pp. 25–38). Jake used logical
argumentation like comparing the value of human
life and the drug. He also used the argument that
mathematics is the only totally logical thing.
Thus, the moral dilemma can be solved by logic
and reason, and everybody would come to the
same conclusion, because his solution is rational.
Jake also considered the fact that stealing is
against the law. Here he claimed that laws can be
wrong, because you cannot write up a law for
everything you can imagine. Jake did not change
his answer when more questions about the
dilemma were asked. Jake’s judgments are scored
as conventional on Kohlberg’s scale, a mixture of
stages three and four. He has the ability to use
logic, to differentiate morality from law, and he
was sure about his judgment based on justice.

According to Kohlberg’s theory, Amy’s judg-
ment of the dilemma appears to be a full stage
lower than that of the boy. Gilligan found this
problematic. Why was Amy rated at a lower
level? Amy’s answer was unsure (Gilligan 1993,
p. 28): “Well, I don’t think so.” She thought that
there could be other ways to solve the problem,
like to borrow the money or negotiate on the
matter. But Heinz’s wife should not die, either.
Amy’s main concern was the effect that theft
could have on the relationship between Heinz
and his wife. What happens if Heinz has to go to
jail? Who would then take care of the wife? For
Amy, the dilemma was not mathematical but
human. It is more like a narrative of relationships
that extends over time. In the course of the inter-
view, Amy’s answer becomes unsure. She could
not see the problem apart from the surrounding
world. Gilligan argues that this is why her mode of
moral thinking completely evades Kohlberg’s the-
ory. Gilligan does not rate the children, but she
sees that Amy’s judgments contain the insights
central to an ethic of care, just as Jake’s judgments
reflect the logic of justice.

The Heinz dilemma is problematic, and it is
possible to ask whether it really measures the state
of moral development. In the Heinz dilemma,
motivations of the druggist and his situation are
excluded, just like the sick wife’s view and her
voice are excluded from the moral problem at
hand. In Kohlberg’s research, it was already
decided what the highest moral level contains:
the autonomic subject, who believes in universal
moral principles, who is sure of his argumenta-
tion, and who does not change his opinion even if
new information comes up.

Based on her research, Gilligan published in
1982 a book called In a Different Voice in which
she presents her critique on Kohlberg. The book
became to be one of the most influential books in
the field of the ethic of care. The ethic of care has
two different lines: the feminist ethic of care (e.g.,
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Noddings 1984; Benhabid 1987; Tronto 1993),
and the phenomenological ethic of care (e.g.,
Benner 2000; Paley 2000). Both of the labels are
a little bit misleading. The feminist ethic presents
care as a starting point for ethics. These theories
try to clarify the female–male dichotomy in
morals, and they are closely related to practice.
The phenomenological ethic of care is based on a
very heavy philosophical background, and it is not
phenomenological in the way phenomenology is
usually understood.

Gilligan’s book is not an ordinary research
report. It is polemic and written in a narrative
style. She refers in the book to three studies, and
one of them is “A Naturalistic Study of Abortion
Decision” (Gilligan and Belenky 1980). Gilligan
describes later on that her thinking changed dur-
ing this study. She was “struck by the realization
that women were constructing the dilemma in a
way that was completely at odds with the public
conversation” (Gilligan 1998). The public discus-
sion of abortion was framed as a conflict between
the right to life and the right to choice, raising the
question of whose right took precedence in a
formulation that pitted the fetus against the mother
or women against men – this has not changed in
today’s public discussion. The women were not
pondering the question of justice. The dilemma
for them was that they could not see any way of
acting that would not hurt someone. And still,
they had to make a decision. In Gilligan’s book,
the different voice is the woman’s voice against
the man’s voice that also represents the public
voice (Gilligan 1995, p. 123):

Listening to women’s voices clarified the ethic of
care, not because care is essentially associated with
women or part of women’s nature, but because
women for a combination of psychological and
political reasons voiced relational realities that
were otherwise unspoken or dismissed as
inconsequential.

The different voice of women must be listened
to attentively, because it has been suffocated for so
long. Gilligan asserted that women have different
moral and psychological tendencies from men.
According to Gilligan, men think in terms of
rules and justice and women are more inclined to
think in terms of caring and relationships. This is,
of course, a simplistic picture of Gilligan’s ideas.
She wants Western society to equally value the
discourse of justice and the discourse of care.
Gilligan stresses that the question is not whether
women and men are really different or who is
better than the other. Her questions are about
perception of reality and truth, how we know,
how we hear, how we see, and how we speak.
From this point, Gilligan developed her idea of the
ethic of care (Gilligan 1993, p. xii).

After Gilligan’s book, the ethic of care
received a feministic label. This label facilitated
many interesting and important researches, but it
also orientated Gilligan’s care ethic as a women’s
ethic that is an alternative for men’s ethic of jus-
tice. This was partly Gilligan’s intention but not
the main goal. In her books, Gilligan writes about
the necessity of recognizing the dual context of
justice and care.

Joan C. Tronto sees that “the ethic of care” has
become part of the vocabulary of contemporary
feminism, but the term “the ethic of care” remains
unclear (Tronto 1993, p. 125). Gilligan sees the
same problem, and she wants to clarify the two
different types of the ethic of care. There is differ-
ence between a feminine ethic of care and a fem-
inist ethic of care (Gilligan 1995, p. 122): “A
feminine ethic of care is an ethic of the relational
world as that world appears within a patriarchal
social order.” Caring as a feminine ethic includes
special obligations and interpersonal relations,
and this means selflessness or self-sacrifice. That
world is apart and separated politically and psy-
chologically from a realm of individual autonomy
and freedom which is the realm of justice and
contractual obligations. “A feminist ethic of care
begins with connection, theorized as primary and
seen as fundamental in human life” (Gilligan
1995, p. 122). The human being is understood as
having myriads of connections and relationships
to other people. This is fundamental to the essence
of the human being. She is not considered an
autonomic subject with separate being and sense
of justice. The feministic ethic of care sees a
problem in the feminine ethic of care, and that
problem is the disconnection of relationships.

In her book, Gilligan describes three moral
perspectives and two transition phases of the



Gilligan-Kohlberg Controversy, Table 2 Interpretation
of Gilligan’s stages in the development of the ethic of care
(see Gilligan 1993, p. 74)

Stages in the development of the ethic of care

Perspective I Caring for self

Transition I From caring for self to responsibility to
others

Perspective II Caring for others

Transition II From inequality to caring for self and others

Perspective III Understanding interconnection
between other and self. Care becomes
the self-chosen principle. No one
should be hurt
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ethic of care (Table 2). These are also sequences in
the development of the ethic of care. Gilligan does
not give any age references, nor physical or social.
We can even ask can we ever really reach the third
perspective.

The first one is the initial perspective, through
which one is caring for oneself in order to survive.
This stage is followed by a transitional phase in
which this is seen and criticized as selfish. “The
criticism signals a new understanding of the con-
nection between self and others which is articu-
lated by the concept of responsibility” (Gilligan
1993, p. 74). In the second phase, good is equated
with caring for others. This also causes the second
transition. When only others are recipients of
one’s care, problems with relationships arise.
The inequality between the self and the others as
receivers of care leads to a reconsideration of
relationships in an effort to sort out the confusion
between self-sacrifice and care as goodness. The
third perspective focuses on the dynamics of rela-
tionships. Care has no more anything to do with
self-sacrifice but is the chosen principle of judg-
ment. This judgment “remains psychological in its
concern with relationships and response but
becomes universal in its condemnation of exploi-
tation and hurt” (Gilligan 1993, p. 74.). In this
stage, knowledge is an important aspect, but it is
not cognitive knowledge but instead knowledge
of relations between people and understanding of
social interactions. In this stage, the ethic of care
reveals one of its principles: the self and the others
are interdependent. It becomes clear that just as
the incidence of violence is in the end destructive
to all, so the activity of care enhances both the
others and the self.

One of Gilligan’s most striking criticisms of
Kohlberg’s theory is that it has adopted the male
form of life as a norm. She asks: “How to listen to
women in women’s terms, rather than assimilating
women’s voices to the existing theoretical frame-
work” (Gilligan 1995, p. 120). The neutral and
impartial point of view to equality and justice,
which Kohlberg considers the highest stage of
moral development, is constructed through
men’s eyes, and thus it is not neutral and impartial
at all. The norm of the human being is man, and
men’s experience stands for human experience.
Can we trust a theory that has this kind of inequal-
ity in its core? Gilligan claims that Sigmund
Freud, Jean Piaget, and Erik H. Erikson also
have a man’s point of view. Gilligan states that
Kohlberg’s construction of the highest stage of
morality as reflective understanding of what is
right is one-sided because it does not leave room
for care and human relationships, which are essen-
tial parts of the morals of maturity. For Gilligan,
maturity is the stage in which an adult human
being recognizes the dual context of justice
and care.

Gilligan’s theory has been criticized from sev-
eral points of view. According to Nunner-Winkler,
Gilligan postulates that “‘in the classic dichoto-
mies between, reason and compassion, fairness
and forgiveness, justice and mercy . . . thought
and feeling’ (Gilligan 1984, p. 4), females always
opt for the latter pole” (Nunner-Winkler 1990,
p. 115). Nunner-Winkler presents empirical evi-
dence against Gilligan’s assumption. The data is
taken from a research project conducted by
Nunner-Winkler and Dröber (1986). In the
research, they compared the reactions of males
and females (aged 14–22) to two moral dilemmas:
the legitimacy of abortion and the justifiability of
draft resistance (Nunner-Winkler 1990, p. 116).
They found out that even females are more
concerned about concrete costs and situational
details. It is a question of more an instrumental
sort of cost-benefit calculation than of taking care
and compassion. The quotation from Gilligan is
cited correctly, but the addition after it is question-
able. Gilligan would not argue like that because



Gilligan-Kohlberg Controversy, Table 3 The dual con-
text of justice and care in moral development

Phases of
moral
development

Lawrence
Kohlberg

Carol Gilligan’s
supplement

First phase Preconventional
moral
consciousness
(stages 1–2)

Caring for self
(Transition I: From
caring for self to
responsibility to
others)

Second
phase

Conventional
moral
consciousness
(stages 3–4)

Caring for others
(Transition II:
From inequality to
caring for self and
others)

Third phase Postconventional
moral
consciousness
(stages 5–6)

Understanding
interconnection
between other and
self. Care becomes
the self-chosen
principle. No one
should be hurt
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according to her research women do not always
“opt for mercy and feelings.” The terms for the
dilemmas, “legitimacy of abortion” and “justifi-
ability of draft resistance,” represent Kohlbergian
and Kantian universalistic moral theory. Thus, the
moral dilemma is posed in a theory-laden way in
Nunner-Winkler’s and Dröber’s (1986) study, just
like it was in Kohlberg’s own empirical studies. In
this respect, Eva Skoe’s (1998), Soile Juujärvi’s
(2003), and John Snarey’s (1998) empirical
research projects are very interesting. They have
used two sets of moral dilemmas: those which
evoke care-based reasoning and those which
evoke justice-based reasoning. Possibly, there
are also other bases for common-sense moral
reasoning.

Sheyla Benhabib (1987) sees that Gilligan
challenged the old paradigm and that it is common
for adherents of an old research paradigm, like
Nunner-Winkler, to respond by arguing in three
ways: (1) the data base, (2) accommodation within
the old theory, and (3) object domain of the two
theories. The data-based argument means that the
data base does not support the conclusion drawn
by the revisionist. The accommodation within the
old theory means that some of the new conclu-
sions can be accommodated by the old theory. The
argument of the object domain of the two theories
claims that the new and old paradigms have dif-
ferent object domains and are concerned with
explaining the same phenomena after all.
Benhabib sees that Kohlberg resorts to all three
arguments in his answer to Gilligan (Benhabid
1987, pp. 78–80).

Gilligan is on the right track when she writes
about the dual context of morality and moral
maturity. Most of us would consider such a person
very odd who bases his or her morality solely on
the Kantian notion of duty and justice, like Abra-
ham who would sacrifice his son in the name of
duty. Likewise, most of us would consider imma-
ture a person who always listens to his or her
moral sentiments and never considers duty, impar-
tiality, and validly agreed rules and laws. Never-
theless, Gilligan is wrong in the respect that she
thinks – like Kohlberg – that these matters can be
proven by empirical research. We need empirical
research on moral growth, but no empirical
research and data can provide an answer to the
question what moral maturity is.

Like we said earlier, Gilligan’s critique of
Kohlberg partly reminds Hegel’s critique of
Kant’s ethics. Like Hegel, Gilligan wants also to
take moral feelings seriously and put much
emphasis on the social nature of morality. Never-
theless, Kohlberg’s moral theory and empirical
finding are not to be forgotten. They need to be
revised and improved but not to be forgotten. This
actually is Gilligan’s intention. She did not want
to reject Kohlberg’s theory but supplement it with
the aspect of ethics of care. Gilligan is calling for
the dual context of moral development which is
illustrated in Table 3.

Possibly moral development and moral matu-
rity contains more elements than aspects of justice
(Kohlberg) and care (Gilligan), but there is good
reason to believe that these aspects are worth-
while. More empirical and philosophical studies
on this subject are needed.
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Contemporary Views on Global
Citizenship Education

Global citizenship education has gained much
currency in the last decade through rigorous vol-
umes of which the following three texts have been
identified: Education for Citizenship and Democ-
racy (Arthur et al. 2008); Global Citizenship

http://ethesis.helsinki.fi/julkaisut/val/sosps/vk/juujarvi/
http://ethesis.helsinki.fi/julkaisut/val/sosps/vk/juujarvi/


928 Global Citizenship Education Reconsidered: Taking the “Migrant” Other Seriously
Education: Philosophy, Theory and Pedagogy
(Peters 2008); and The Cosmopolitan Reader
(Wallace Brown and Held 2010). Firstly, global
citizenship education is built on understandings of
individuals and society in relation to the exercise
of rights, identity, participation, and their attach-
ment to “internationalism” – that is, relations
between and not across nations (Arthur
et al. 2008: 4–5). In European societies in partic-
ular, citizenship education is conceived in terms
of a basic language of rights, a worldview of
humanity as a marketplace of autonomous and
competitive individuals, and ideas of community
engagement, solidarity, and belonging in a dis-
course of freedom and equality (Banks 2008:
310). Yet, as recognized aptly by Banks (2008:
310) – one of the contributor’s to the
volume – such a view of citizenship education is
not substantive in the sense that “[it] fails to per-
suade people that they ought to trust and love each
other.” The lack of public responsibility shown by
several European nations in even preventing
migrants to cross their borders on route to desti-
nations of their choice – mostly Germany – is a
testimony of the lack of trust and public-spirited
cooperativeness and compromise required to
enact their sense of universal moral responsibility.
Of course, one recognizes that a similar lack of
public responsibility might be ascribed to the
home countries of migrants, whose failure to
enact civic security is evident in the thousands of
women, men, and children, who continue to seek
refuge under the most treacherous of circum-
stances. But that discussion is not the purpose of
this contribution.

Secondly, in relation to culture, democratic
public life and multiculturalism, it is argued that
global citizenship education “offers the prospect
of extending both the ideologies of human rights
and multiculturalism, perhaps, post-colonialism,
in a critical and informed way” (Peters 2008: 11).
Advancing a human rights discourse goes along
with being responsive to “war crimes,” “crimes
against humanity,” and “crimes against peace,”
whereas enhancing critical multiculturalism
involves deepening openness to culture and dem-
ocratic public life concomitantly with an aspira-
tion for “peace, justice and solidarity” (Peters
2008: 6, 8). Despite the aforementioned laudable
aspirations of global citizenship education, the
inhospitality shown to human beings is evident
not only in the refusal to access but equally evi-
dent even once entry is granted. Typically, there-
fore, a migrant is met by barbed-wire fences,
meant to physically control migrants’ access to
other nations, followed by confinement of large
masses of migrants to camps reminiscent of
World War II Nazi prison and concentration
camps. Vivid scenes, such as the latter, bring
into moral questioning, on the one hand, the uni-
versal treatment of “strangers” in host countries
and, on the other hand, the physical fencing in of
human beings that undermine the very idea that all
humans belong to a single moral community. Put
differently, the cultivation of global citizens and
talk of cosmopolitanism are currently being given
scant attention that militates against the European
Union’s role in securing justice and refuge for
asylum seekers. Perhaps, more alarming is the
reality that even when those seeking safety or
safe passage are allowed beyond borders, their
physical displacement is further dehumanized
through political languages (as in quotas of people
allowed access) and spaces (as in barbed-wire
camps), which are articulated and erected for the
sole purpose of deterring others, or for pushing
people back from whence they had come.

Thirdly, at the heart of global citizenship edu-
cation is the cosmopolitan idea that all humans
should be respected equally and that all humans
are equal in their moral standing (Wallace Brown
and Held 2010: 2). Five interrelated themes in
relation to global citizenship or cosmopolitan edu-
cation are identified: global justice through edu-
cation that fosters sympathies for the plight of
those beyond one’s border; cultural cosmopolitan-
ism that recognizes that all individuals are made
up of multifarious cultures and that humans iden-
tify with such cultural obligations; legal cosmo-
politanism concerned with the application of
international law in the pursuit of global justice;
political cosmopolitanism with its distinctive
focus on global governance and the reform of
international political institutions in line with cos-
mopolitan ideals; civic cosmopolitanism aimed at
constructing a sense of cosmopolitan citizenship
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(Wallace Brown and Held 2010: 9–13). Global
justice, respect, and moral equality are tersely
under threat considering that some European
nations are now using profiling methods to distin-
guish between migrants from Syria and migrants
from other Arab nations. While it might be easier
to consider this type of extrapolation of human
beings, as some derivative of Orwell’s dictum that
some “animals are more equal than others” or,
more appropriately, that some Muslims might be
more inclined toward extremism than others, the
sheer indignity of such an assessment of people
becomes increasingly hard to swallow. Behind
this disrespect and unequal treatment of migrants
is the misunderstanding that among some
migrants extremist “Islamic” terrorists might be
present who will jeopardize the security of some
European nations. As incredible and misplaced as
this (mis)understanding might be, it begins to lay
bare, on the one hand, the type of demonization
necessary for the cultivation of fear, which, in
turn, is necessary, for the justification and motiva-
tion of Islamophobia. On the other hand, the writ-
ing on the wall is clear that extremists, and those
that liberal democracies ought to fear, are not “one
of us” – they are “other to us,” and the well-being
of liberal democracies rests on keeping those
others out.

In sum, global citizenship education can
broadly be stroked along ideas of community
engagement, solidarity, and belonging; extension
of universal human rights and critical multicultur-
alism; and equal moral respect and justice to all
human beings. As has been intimated thus far,
such understandings of global citizenship educa-
tion are being put at risk especially in light of the
most recent migration crisis that faces European
nations. Why?
Global Citizenship Education at Risk:
Paying Lip Service to the Vulnerability
of the “Migrant” Other

The following account as reported in The World
Post, dated 16 September 2015, on the plight of
most of the Syrian refugees confirms the disre-
spect, injustice, and inequality with which they
are confronted. More than 50% of the migrants
fleeing conflict and repression in their countries
are from Syria, with some of the refugees emanat-
ing from Afghanistan and Iraq, thus debunking
the view that refugees are illegal “economic”
migrants searching for economic opportunities
according to many hard-line politicians like
Britain’s Nigel Farage, Slovakia’s Robert Fico,
and Hungarian Prime Minister Viktor Orban.
Despite Turkey haven taken in more than 1.9
million Syrian refugees this year, the country
does not grant them (refugees) permanent asylum.
The temporary protection Syrian refugees are
granted is coupled to the idea that refugees will
one day return to their countries. Small wonder
humanitarian conditions in the overcrowded refu-
gee camps in Turkey have deteriorated steadily.
Half of the 1.1 million Syrian refugees in Lebanon
live in insecure dwellings, and in Jordan
two-thirds of the 600,000 Syrian refugees live in
poverty according to the United Nations Refugee
Agency causing many refugees to resort to beg-
ging, survival sex, and child labor. Moreover,
there is also a growing fear among many anti-
immigrant Europeans that Islamic State militants
are hiding among migrants and want to sneak into
Europe to commit terror attacks.

After Germany initially welcomed the refugees
generously, the country has imposed border con-
trols on “the frontier with Austria, which has
restricted movement across the frontier with Hun-
gary, which has in turn started imprisoning
migrants who cross illegally from Serbia” (The
Economist 2015). The imposition of border con-
trols has also led to eastern European interior
ministers blocking plans for 120,000 refugees to
be resettled across the EU under a system of
quotas (The Economist 2015). Restrictions, such
as these, have not only undermined and brought
into disrepute the idea of global citizenship but
has placed under a spotlight the harsh humiliation
and human rights violations inflicted upon refu-
gees. Whether young or old, physically strong or
vulnerable, refugees are currently held in check in
camps, controlled by military posts, and subjected
to tear gas and water cannons, as a means of
maintaining order. The idea of such inhumane
treatment is instigated by the attitudes of military
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police who do not hesitate to let refugees know
that they do not belong in the countries through
which they travel – such as blocking trains filled
with thousands of refugees on route to different
nation States – and that the unwelcoming encoun-
ters are provoked by anti-immigrant protesters
who claim that refugees take away the indigenous
people’s economic opportunities (CNN 2015).

Now if equal moral respect for all human
beings, the contravention of migrants’ human
rights, and their denial of belonging (in this
instance to the European community) are some
of the aspects of global citizenship education that
are being brought into question, then one can only
infer that such an understanding of education is
too difficult to internalize on the part of many
Europeans. Global citizenship education is dealt
a ferocious blow when people’s rights to have
rights – that is, “to be recognised by others . . . as
persons entitled to moral respect and legally pro-
tected rights in a human community” (Benhabib
2011: 60) – is punctured. Migrants have a right to
be recognized as moral beings worthy of “equal
concern and equally entitled to be protected as
legal personality by his or her own polity, as
well as the world community” (Benhabib 2011:
62). The point is, the world community seems to
undermine – as the migrant crisis further
unfolds – the rights of other (migrants) to have
similar rights and duties it (the world community)
ascribes to itself. Similarly, the incidences of vio-
lence migrants encounter at the border crossings
elicit similar distrust they faced in the home coun-
tries by violent rulers – in the case of Syria, the
dictatorship of Basar al-Assad. When migrants
suffer such disrespect, they are said to experience
global moral injustice as their suffering merely
escalates on account of a lack of global responsi-
bility. Responsibility, Young avers (2007: 174), is
a “moral right that respects agents [people] as
individuals and expects them to behave in respect-
ful ways toward others.” Consequently, due to a
lack of responsibility, and compassion, global cit-
izenship is palpably undermined.

What is even more disconcerting about under-
standings of global citizenship education is that
migrants are viewed as belonging to their own
nation States and communities. Syrian refugees
are perceived as not belonging to the European
nations to which they migrate on the grounds that
their sense of belonging is considered only in
relation to their own country of origin. In this
regard, the existence of human-made borders, in
a very real sense, determines not only an individ-
ual’s citizenship but also an individual’s human-
ity. There is nothing humane in trapping human
beings in barbed-wire camps, inasmuch as there is
nothing humane in witnessing a journalist tripping
a father, as he desperately runs toward any hope of
safety while holding his son in his arms. And yet,
while the actions of the journalist were duly
condemned, the silences around the inhumane
treatment of people, just like Aylan Kurdi, or the
latest, yet to be identified 5-year-old Egyptian girl,
remain unbroken. The visible hatred shown
toward migrants by some European members of
nation States, particularly migrants with Muslim
identities, is a dystopic threat against global soli-
darity and citizenship. Quite pertinently Benhabib
(2011: 194) posits the following in relation to the
threat of dystopia:

The damage done to the European sense of solidar-
ity is intense and will not be so easily and quickly
healed. European dystopia also manifests itself in
hatred towards foreigners, and particularly Islam; in
the increasing marginalization of those who cannot
enter the jo-market . . . in the withering away of
political culture through the weakness of an increas-
ingly boring social democracy which is too squea-
mish to embrace internationalism, or implement the
tough and innovative solutions that could curb
global capitalism.

Such a dystopic view of belonging is a defini-
tive onslaught against global citizenship educa-
tion that can be remedied only through a
reconceptualized understanding of belonging.
For such a discussion, the author turns to the
seminal thoughts of Giorgio Agamben.
Toward a Theory of Co-belonging

Many Europeans view migrants, like themselves,
as citizens of particular nation States with their
commonalities, differences, and identities. Syrian
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refugees are viewed as people that collectively
share a faith (Islam), place of origin, and repres-
sion at the hands of both ISIS and the Assad
regime. Consequently, although they belong
together, they are viewed as not belonging to
European nations. This nonrecognition of belong-
ing subjects refugees to humiliation, pain, and
perpetual embarrassment. Agamben (1993) offers
an account of community that is constituted by at
least three dimensions: Firstly, a community in
becoming, Agamben avers (1993), is one that is
not bounded by identity, difference, and common-
ality but rather constituted by “whatever singular-
ity”: “Whatever singularities cannot form a
societas because they do not possess any identity
to vindicate nor any bond of belonging for which
they seek recognition” (Agamben 1993: 86).
“Whatever” is constituted by a potentiality to
become this or that rather than an actualization
of this or that. Here, Agamben (1993: 18) posits
that “[w]hatever is the thing with all its properties,
none of which, however, constitutes difference.
In-difference with respect to properties is what
individuates and disseminates singularities . . .. ”
If migrants were to be considered as within “what-
ever singularities,” they would be seen indiffer-
ently which means that they would not be
considered as “migrants” or “refugees” but rather
as humans without difference – that is, without
appropriating identities such as being Syrian,
Muslim, and Arab.

Secondly, a coming community resembles a
“new humanity” that finds improper and insignif-
icant emotion such as shame, arrogance, confor-
mity, and marginality; rather, such a community
“represents an opportunity unheard of in the his-
tory of humanity . . . [because such a community
is one] without presuppositions and without sub-
jects, [that enter] into a communication without
the incommunicable” (Agamben 1993: 64). My
interest in a community as a “new humanity” is
that host nations would not consider “migrants”
and “refugees” as shameful subjects that have
abandoned their places of origin and should now
conform as gracious beings due to their marginal-
ization and exclusion in their own countries.
Instead, following Agamben, a community of
humanity does not bear any shame nor does it
have to suffer at the arrogance of other people
that demand their assimilation into the cultural
dominance of the host nations. A coming commu-
nity is one “without classes . . . where differences
of language, of dialect, of ways of life, of charac-
ter, of custom, and even the physical particulari-
ties of each person – has lost any meaning for
them and any expression and communication”
(Agamben 1993: 63–64). If Europeans and
migrants would be so daring to engender such a
coming community, then the possibility that one
will look at the other as “other” would
dissipate – and, communication among them
would be enhanced and where “shame can finally
rest in peace” (Agamben 1993: 64).

Thirdly, a coming community that does not
presuppose commonality and identity as precon-
ditions for belonging and appropriates “whatever
singularity” “is a community to which all belong
without claiming to belong, a community of
‘whatever beings’ that share nothing except their
own being thus in pure communicability and
ontological immediacy” (Mills 2008: 130). More
lucidly, a coming community is one in which “the
singularities form a community without affirming
an identity, that humans co-belong without any
representable conditions of belonging” (Agamben
1993: 86). Of interest to this point is the idea of
co-belonging. The struggle between migrants and
some European nation States does not happen
because of determinate contents such as democ-
racy and liberty but rather a struggle for a recog-
nition of humanity. In this way, the potentiality
that people co-belong devoid of any representable
identity would be highly possible. When Euro-
peans and migrants co-belong, they do so because
they are jointly committed to cultivate one
another’s humanity – that is, that all people are
dignified human beings to be treated with the
utmost respect as their singularities “appropriate
belonging itself” (Agamben 1993: 87).

In sum, global citizenship education is depen-
dent on the exercise of moral equality toward all
human beings, exercising a universal human
rights culture that recognizes the just treatment
of all humans and that communities ought to
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pursue a path of co-belonging in whatever singu-
larity. When global citizenship education is
geared toward engendering communities of
co-belonging, the current migrant crisis would
not only gain the much needed attention it
thoroughly deserves but would actually
dissipate as the fate and fortunes of the migrants
and their host communities become enmeshed in a
form of human interconnectedness that is still
to come.
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Introduction

This entry will consider the postcolonial cultural
politics involved in the development of English as
a global, international, a lingua franca, and world
language within the sphere of education, with a
particular focus on the field of English language
teaching (ELT).

English language teaching (ELT) has, perhaps,
been one of the fields at the forefront of engaging
with the postcolonial cultural politics of educa-
tion and the English language. Scholars have
acknowledged and engaged with positive aspects
of the globalizing of English. However, it is the
way in which ELT scholarship has sought to
interrogate and analyze the ideologies, dis-
courses, conceptual frameworks, and practices
which constitute the phenomenon of Global
English that elucidates the postcolonial cultural
politics at play. The multifaceted identity of
English as an international language, a global
language, and a lingua franca has made such
engagement with postcolonial theories even
more significant, especially when this identity
has consistently been subject to criticism. These
controversies are deeply rooted in questions of
power struggle, racial discrimination, profes-
sional racialization, Western dominance, and
hegemony, all of which are associated with
the history of colonialism, its legacies,
and – what is sometimes alleged to be its close
family – globalization. This entry is concerned
with the interrelationships of English, ELT, and
the cultural politics of postcoloniality.
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English, ELT, and the Constructs
of Colonialism

The dominant status of English and ELT in almost
all parts of the world is inextricably tied to colo-
nialism as Pennycook (1998) argues in this signa-
ture work based on his research into the
development of English and ELT in a number of
former British colonies including India, Malaysia,
Singapore, and Hong Kong. ELT as a field, a
sphere, and an industry in the Centre (English-
speaking Western countries) as seen today has its
root in the colonial Periphery. In fact, during the
colonial period, the development of ELT had
started in the Periphery first, largely because of
the colonial governments’ needs to train a selec-
tive English-speaking mass who could work for
them and help them rule over the local. ELT was
later brought back to the Empire and is now
“exported” to the world largely from and by the
Centre. Based on the above, it could still be
argued that ELT is the “product” of the Centre,
although it was geographically located in the
Periphery during the colonial period.

If in the colonial times ELT increased British
colonial power intensively and extensively and
thereby supported colonial governance, then
ELT today similarly functions to strengthen the
current global expansion of English and, conse-
quently, spread and maintain its underlying cul-
tural values. In this way, ELT can be seen as a
vehicle to serve the interests of the colonialists in
the past and what are described in the contempo-
rary milieu as “linguistic imperialism” and hege-
monic globalization (Pennycook 1998; Phillipson
1992; Tupas 2015).

Phillipson (1992) sees the increasing domi-
nance of English and ELT as “linguistic imperial-
ism,” in which the Centre continues to impose its
own cultural values, military and economic
power, desires, and needs upon the Periphery
through ELT as it is tied to various “aid” schemes
as well as through the means of development and
globalization. He sees English and ELT being
carefully exploited to maintain the power of the
English-speakingWestern world, mainly the USA
and the UK. According to Phillipson (1992,
p. 271), English – “a superior language” – and
ELT – “a superior teaching practice” – became
simultaneously promoted globally with support of
three arguments, “relating to capacities, English-
intrinsic arguments, what English is; resources,
English-extrinsic arguments, what English has;
and uses, English-functional arguments, what
English does.”

English and ELT have helped most in gaining
the success of the Centre by acting as a tool, an
instrument, and a neutral means to build a bridge
between Centre and Periphery, as Phillipson
(1992) argues. He refers to earlier works that
show how the internalization of Centre values
and ways of thought in Periphery countries has
been mostly done via the “educated” in the
Periphery, who have now ensured that there is
no need for the Centre to be physically present.
To add to that, computers these days help spread
the values of the Centre to the Periphery much
faster than any form of physical invasion could
do. What’s more, when scholars from Periphery
countries are offered scholarships to do their
research in the Centre, as Phillipson (1992) con-
tinues to argue, they are guided and influenced by
the Centre and their research aims are often to
benefit the Centre. He also argues that these
scholars are the ones who will bring Western
values, ways of thought, and the results of their
research back to their countries. By doing so,
these scholars contribute to the spread of English
linguistic imperialism. They, whether uncon-
sciously or not, are those who share common
interests with the Centre’s representatives; and if
they are not aware of what they are doing, they
then become active forces who transmit Western
values and English linguistic imperialism to their
home countries. Specifically, via English lan-
guage and Western education, the elites in the
Periphery have helped the Centre accomplish
what colonialism failed to achieve. They are the
ones who promote English and ELT the strongest.
These propositions have been central to
Phillipson’s seminar work (1992).

The explosive growth of the use of English has
been accompanied by the similarly rapid expan-
sion of ELT. Moreover, according to Pennycook
(1998), a colonial legacy that is still driving the
spread of English and ELT is “the West is better,”
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a view often held by both Westerners and
non-Western people. This common and persistent
view is getting even stronger, as increasing num-
bers of governments endorse English-medium
education at all levels and as the demand for
English is increasing throughout the non-English-
speaking world (Chowdhury and Phan 2014;
Jenkins 2014; Phan 2016).
Colonial Manifestations in Global
Postcolonial English and ELT

An important reason why English has been gen-
erating multiple positioning and identifications,
and has been evoking multiple emotions and sen-
timents, has been its root in colonialism and in the
postcolonial cultural politics. These competing
images of English as an enabler and English as a
force of (neo)colonialism have been a consistent
tension within the sphere of ELT.

Given that ELT had a long history of direct
connections with colonialism and that ELT was
both the product and weapon of colonialism, it
carries in itself many of the ways of thinking and
behaving that are still part of Periphery and West-
ern cultures. In both Centre and Periphery coun-
tries, subconsciously led by the colonial spirit,
English is purposefully used to exclude certain
groups from power and social mobility and to
create discrimination among people in societies
on the basis of race, ethnicity, social class, and
linguistic and cultural backgrounds (Kubota and
Lin 2009; Phan 2008; Tupas 2015).

Pennycook (1998) argues that many current
ELT theories and practices embody in themselves
colonial thinking and views, particularly the colo-
nial and postcolonial Self and Other dichotomy
that places the superior Self over the inferior
Other. These have implications for teaching meth-
odologies, pedagogies, and questions of identity,
whereby anything tagged with “Western” and/or
“native English-speaking” or simply “native” is
considered superior.

The most dominant dichotomy in the domain
of English and ELT is perhaps the native and
nonnative divide. Despite the increasing effort in
deconstructing this native-speakerism syndrome
in ELT worldwide, native speakers of English
are often seen and even projected as being
better teachers of English because of their native-
ness and Western origin, as discussed in
Holliday (2005).

The dichotomy between native and nonnative
teachers of English has been deeply rooted in the
ELT pedagogy and practice. Phillipson (1992)
calls the tenet “the ideal teacher of English is a
native speaker” (p. 185) a fallacy. According to
this tenet, the native-speaker teacher is regarded
as “the best embodiment of the target and norm for
learners” (p. 194). Argued by Phillipson (1992)
and Holliday (2005), this tenet or this native-
speakerism syndrome is not only insisted by the
Self but is also validated by the Other. When the
native-speaker norms are in contact with the
norms of other speakers of English, it is often
the case that the former are used to make judg-
ments against the latter. Despite its international
status, English in different forms of uses is still
employed to exclude many of its users and to
assert and strengthen the legitimacy of Standard
English from the English-speaking Western
countries.

Holliday problematizes past and current theo-
ries and practices of ELT while paying specific
attention to those in Teaching English to Speakers
of Other Languages (TESOL) with a particular
“attack” on the native-speaker norms. He dis-
cusses how World TESOL people “behave with
each other and with . . . students within a multi-
cultured TESOL world” (p. 1) and shows how a
number of colonial and postcolonial relationships
preexisting and emerging in World TESOL have
been nurturing and supporting “native
speakerism” (p. 6). He also addresses a number
of “conditions within which native-speakerism
has developed and become such a powerful
force in World TESOL” (p. 39). Holliday argues
that the close connection between native-
speakerism and a modernistic discourse in
TESOL appears to empower and support native-
speakerness and simultaneously places the Other
in a much less favorable position, and worse than
that, the real person of the student is in effect
excluded from the whole picture. This becomes
more serious when this connection involves
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“correcting” the “culture” of the foreign Other, the
very aspect that Pennycook (1994, 1998) also
identifies and challenges.

Holliday looks at “learner-centeredness” and
“autonomy,” “two of the key concepts of English-
speaking Western TESOL professionalism”
(p. 63), to further demonstrate how they have
been used to justify the superior position of native
speakers of English. Regarding learner-
centeredness, Holliday argues that this very con-
cept demands that the foreign Other of the “non-
native speaker” be trained both linguistically and
culturally, and this is what consolidates, legiti-
mizes, and reproduces native-speakerism. Holliday
further points out that “learner-centeredness”
appears to be a mask which hides the intention to
correct “the behaviour and culture of the Othered
‘non-native speaker’ students” (p. 78).

Holliday offers his own interpretation of the
second key concept “learner autonomy,” seeing it
as being driven by the “us”-“them” discourse
embedded in native-speakerism and culturism,
which involve “corrective training” (p. 79). He
criticizes the tendency to contrast unquestionably
and automatically “passivity” (assumed to be
attached to the Othered “nonnative-speaker” stu-
dents) with “autonomous learners” and “true
learning” (assumed to be aligned with Western
English-speaking TESOL). This tendency
assumes that the Other student do not have
“autonomy” and their “autonomy” can only be
obtained by being trained through “learning strat-
egies” developed and advocated by the Self
teacher. “Passivity,” in the mindset of the Self,
seems to be a property just owned by the Other.
Holliday also acknowledges that it seems very
difficult not to fall into the trap of dichotomizing
Self and Other in TESOL regardless of how aware
and critical one can be.

Regarding the Other teacher, Holliday demon-
strates that native-speakerism pictures the
nonnative-speaker Other teacher as being defi-
cient who need to be trained and corrected by
the native-speaker Self. Sadly, this deficit
approach in viewing the nonnative-speaker
Other TESOL teacher is very often, if not more
often, taken by those teachers themselves, as
Holliday clearly points out.
In short, as the scholars surveyed above show,
while postcolonialism is a political project to crit-
ically interrogate colonialism, what is embedded
in the global development of English and ELT
shows that many postcolonial practices still func-
tion as colonizing forces. Specifically, English
and ELT carry and enact presumptions of the
inferior Other. These stereotypes normally sug-
gest that the Other, including teachers, students,
trainers, and trainees, is inferior than the
Self in terms of “authentic” knowledge of the
English language, teaching methodologies and
approaches, teaching and learning styles, and
values and cultures. This portrayal accordingly
urges and self-urges the Other to change to adjust
and to learn from the native Western Self. And the
superior Self and inferior Other cycle continues.
Counterarguments

However, in acknowledging the agency of “the
Other” in the global spread of English and ELT,
many scholars have challenged the way in which
the dominant discourse is rooted in native-
nonnative dichotomy and impoverished post-
colonial perspectives in explaining the field of
ELT and TESOL. These scholars argue that the
Other sees many benefits in learning English and
that English must be understood beyond the usual
colonial and postcolonial remnants (Kachru 1986;
Jenkins 2014;Widdowson 1997). They show how
speakers of English as an international language
(EIL), English as a lingua franca (ELF), and
World Englishes (WE) have been able to resist
and appropriate English and ELT. These speakers
of English own and can own English. These
speakers, in fact, have been leading the growth
of English and ELT with their own spirit, pur-
poses, and innovation.

Kachru’s (1986) identification of three Circles
of English marked a significant moment in the
study of postcolonial English, which has led to
the development of World Englishes. English,
in this sense, encompasses a variety of Englishes
that are evolving out of different communities,
territories, States, countries, and regions, each
of which enjoys its distinctive characteristics
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reflecting its history, culture, linguistic repertoire,
and educational landscape. The promotion for a
sense of equality among all these Englishes has
been at the heart of World Englishes studies; and
implications for the teaching of World Englishes
are offered by those leading the area. However, to
date, the teaching of Standard English varieties
from English-speaking Western countries still
dominates ELT and TESOL globally.

Perhaps one of the most eminent advocates for
politics-free English and ELT is Henry
Widdowson, who since 1997 has been arguing
for English as “a kind of composite lingua franca
which is free of any specific allegiance to any
primary variety of the language” (1997,
pp. 399–400) including the English from the
very Centre (English-speaking Western coun-
tries). Widdowson asserts that it is because he is
aware of the politics of English and its conse-
quences that he attempts to urge English users to
look at it as the language “used internationally
across communities as a means of global commu-
nication” (p. 399), but not as the language owned
by the Inner Circle (the Centre). He forcefully
maintains that it is impossible to control language
once it is used and that this is precisely the case
with English.

Widdowson’s work, though criticized by many
scholars, has inspired the initial development of
EIL, a branch of which later took a separate path
and evolved itself exclusively into ELF. This
branch has been led by scholars such as Jennifer
Jenkins (2014) and her associates. ELF offers
space for imaginations about English that could
truly liberate and empower its speakers, regard-
less of how and in what forms English is used and
expressed. It argues for the recognition of full
agency of ELF users. The concept of “standard”
in ELF is almost totally dismissed and irrelevant
which has sparked ongoing debate and critique in
the field, particularly since the late 2000s.

Specifically, criticisms of ELF (O’Regan 2014)
have been raised over ELF promoting a “free”
English whereby users of English regardless of
their knowledge and understanding of the lan-
guage, and regardless of their social status and
aspirations, what they do, and where they are
located, can own English and create their own
norms that would be valued and accepted by the
international and global community. In other
words, certain ELF works tend to imply that a
power differentiation between Self and Other has
little impact on the appropriation of English and
on the development of an evolving and self-
evolving ELF. This is precisely a major mis-
conception embedded in the ELF scholarship,
according to O’Regan (2014) who argues that
the global elite are still the ones shaping the future
of English and dictating the ownership of it and
deciding what and whose English is standard. In
the same vein, this reality is consolidated by
Tupas’s (2015) edited volume on the study of
postcolonial English and ELT. All the contribut-
ing authors demonstrate with empirical evidence
that Englishes are unequal in diverse contexts and
settings around the world.

Other scholars have continued to advance EIL
through their commitment to examining the close
relationship between the cultural politics of
English and ELT and questions of agency, iden-
tity, empowerment, pedagogies, and knowledge
production. Angel Lin, Ryuko Kubota, and Phan
Le Ha, for instance, have hardly ever lost sight of
this relationship in their works while still having
been able to show the complex picture behind the
worldwide spread of English and ELT
(Chowdhury and Phan 2014; Kubota and Lin
2009; Phan 2016).
Current and Future Development

In short, the worldwide spread of English and ELT
has been indebted to colonialism, postcolonial
development of the field, and the current global
desire for English-medium education. Adding to
this, neocolonialism and neoliberalism are now
dominant within cultural production; and again
English and ELT have been the most effective
and powerful means to transmit these ideals glob-
ally. They are not different from colonial and
postcolonial practices and have appeared to be
disguised behind the internal desire to learn and
own English of the Other. As this desire is grow-
ing stronger, the dependence on the Western Self
is also getting more intense and multifaceted,
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because the view that “the West is better” has
never died but has often been mixed in the
agendas of empowerment and internationalization
and commercialization of education (Chowdhury
and Phan 2014; Phan 2016).

As such, works devoting to examining the
blurriness of the postcolonial Self and Other and
to investigating the multidimensional exploitation
of postcolonial neoliberal English and ELT by
every stakeholder are emerging (O’Regan 2014;
Phan 2016). Put differently, the spread of English
is hardly natural or neutral. It can be beneficial but
is always coupled with certain politics and con-
troversies. Phan Le Ha argues in her works cited
above that the politics associated with English and
ELT does not necessarily have to be dictated by
any high power authority, but is often generated
from within any individual, any institution, and
any entity. Therefore the question of agency, iden-
tity, and power in EIL cannot be reduced to any
single grand ideology. To respond to this call, any
work related to the global development of English
and ELTought to recognize the dynamic nature of
postcolonialism as well as ought to engage with
the cultural politics of postcolonialism in creative
and liberating ways.
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Antonio Gramsci, Italian philosopher, journalist,
and socialist politician, lived at the beginning of
this century in Mussolini’s Fascist Italy. His work,
partly developed in the long imprisonment
imposed on him by Mussolini, constitutes a polit-
ical theory that is considered as one of the great
contemporary philosophical contributions to the
critic and the social fight for the transformation of
the capitalist society.

The starting point for his theory has as genesis
Marx’s conception concerning the development
and operation of the capitalist society, composed
of the contradictory duality between dominant
class and subordinate class, between possessors
and the poor, and between the capitalists and the
proletariat. The private ownership both of the
earth and of the means of production of the mate-
rial life (base or infrastructure of the society) has,
in the superstructure, i.e., in the ideological and
spiritual sphere of the society, a direct correspon-
dence. Gramsci agrees with Marx in the concep-
tion that the class which seizes the material power
also seizes the ideological power or the power of
the ideas, and that’s exactly the knot he took
advantage of to deepen and to develop his politi-
cal theory. His main thesis is that the superstruc-
ture maintains the class relationships, and that this
dominance is executed by the mechanisms of
hegemony of the State and of the civil society.
To overcome this hegemony, it would be neces-
sary to develop a counter-hegemony, what can be
gotten if the working class, including the socialist
intellectuals, promote the creation and the devel-
opment of a new culture, in opposition to the
bourgeois hegemony. Or better: the emphasis of
the economical and social transformation happens
in the superstructure, in the field of the values and
norms as in man’s and world’s vision.

Holding these general ideas in mind, we will
develop, in the following section, a brief synthesis
of the concepts involved in this thesis: (a) civil
society, (b) hegemony, and (c) State. And, inside
this conception, the strategy to overcome the
bourgeois hegemony includes these other con-
cepts: (a) hegemony crisis, (b) war of position,
and (c) the intellectuals’ role.

With this, we intended to contribute with the-
oretical subsidies to the debate on the problem of
the hegemony in the bourgeois societies in this
global phase of the capital.
Key Concepts

(a) Civil Society: it is located in the superstruc-
ture, although its roots are in the material
production. Its role is the perpetuation of
class relationships and prevention of the
development of the class consciousness. It is
composed of private social organisms ¾
responsible for the production and reproduc-
tion of the hegemony ¾ and by the State, the
public organisms. It has as function the direct
dominance, both in the domain of the hege-
mony and in the use of coercion.

(b) Hegemony: from the Marxist thesis that the
class is the dominant material force in society
and at the same time its dominant intellectual
force, Gramsci added to the Marxist philoso-
phy the concept of hegemony. Hegemony
expresses the consent of the subordinate clas-
ses to the bourgeois dominance, which comes
as the other face of the power: the face of the
domain of consciousness and of the reproduc-
tion of ideology.
Hegemony embraces the following aspects:
• Inter-bourgeoisie: the dominant fraction

inside the civil society exercise the control
through its moral and intellectual leader-
ship. This dominant fraction (which can
alternate depending on the force relations
in the inter-bourgeoisie) detains the power
and the capacity to articulate the interests
of the other fractions. It doesn’t impose its
own ideology, but combines common ele-
ments, extracted from visions of the world
and interests of the allied groups.
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• Bourgeoisie X proletariat: the bourgeoisie
uses its political, moral, and intellectual
leadership to impose its vision of the
world as something comprehensible and
universal, which in this way molds the
interests and needs of the subordinate
groups. Thus, although hegemony is
political-ethical, it is also based on the
decisive function of the economical activ-
ity. And this is made through a group of
institutions, practices, and agents that
embrace the productive and administrative
sectors, as well as the political and the
technological ones.
It should be pointed out that for Gramsci,

there is no monolithic power among all those
hegemony apparatus. The class struggle
inserts itself in all of them, and this explains
the changes and the resistances to the hege-
mony of the dominant class.
(c) State: it represents hegemony as guaranteed
by the armor of coercion. It can be schema-
tized by the formula: political society and civil
society.
Similarly to the production forces, the con-
trol of consciousness is also an arena for the
political fight.

The State is an “educator” in the sense that
its tendency is to create a new civilization type
or level. It operates according to a plan; it
impels, incites, requests, and punishes. These
actions lead to a “passive” revolution, in other
words, to a constant reorganization of the
power of the State in the sense of preserving
its hegemony through the exclusion of the
masses over the economical and political
institutions.
In Gramsci’s perspective, the historical-social
changes, the movements that happen in the rela-
tionships between structure and superstructure,
obey two principles:

1. “No society assumes responsibilities for whose
solution the necessary and sufficient condi-
tions don’t still exist, or that at least are not
about to appear and to develop.”
2. “No society is dissolved or can be replaced
before developing and completing all the
implicit life forms in its relationships.”

Movement or change types:

• Organic: are those that generate relatively per-
manent character changes and are linked to the
mode of social organization. Example: change
from feudalism to capitalism.

• Conjuncture: are the movements that come as
occasional and immediate. Of course the con-
juncture movements and changes depend on
the organic movements, but their meanings
neither have a wide historical reach nor alter
the structure or mode of economical-social
organization of society.

Forces that impel the movement/changes:

• Economic: expressed in the conflicts between
capital and work

• Politic: since the corporations to the highest
expressions in the political parties

• Technical-military: considered by Gramsci, the
decisive forces

Starting from these key concepts, how could
the transformation happen if the arena of the con-
sciousness is the immediate space for the principal
struggles of the dominant classes against the sub-
ordinate ones?

Gramsci thought three strategies to overcome
the bourgeoisie hegemony: hegemony crisis, posi-
tion war, and the intellectuals’ role.

(a) Crisis of Hegemony: has its origin when the
classes separate from their political parties and
the civil society enlarges its power and auton-
omy through unpopular acts by the leaders in
the State. This loss of the consent makes the
society no more a directing power, but only
dominant, just exercising its coercive force.
That crisis is not a direct function of the eco-
nomical crises, although these can also gener-
ate them. This crisis are not a direct function
of economical crises, although these can also
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generate them. They can be caused by the loss
of welfare, poverty, etc. Although the crisis of
the State is an important factor for the socialist
transformation, this is not enough. It is neces-
sary that the crisis occurs in the whole power
complex and not just in the most immediate
instance of the hegemony, which is the State.

(b) War of Position: it is the siege of the State by
the working class, by developing and enlarg-
ing a counter-hegemony through the creation
of a popular culture that gives foundation to a
new world vision: norms and values of a new
society that would replace the consent of the
bourgeoisie. Like this, the arena of the con-
sciousness would be reconstructed with a new
man’s and world’s vision.
This new culture would be developed by
the party of the masses, a party that would not
implant a vertical understanding, from top to
bottom, but something organic, which relates
the party as a whole, because it would be
created by all those involved in it.

This process of construction and education
of a counter-hegemony would have as mis-
sion to build great powers of cohesion, cen-
tralization, and innovation, which would be
mining the power of the hegemony.
(c) The Intellectuals’ Role: Premise: “All men
are intellectual. . .but not all men play the
intellectuals’ role in the society.”
Degrees of intellectual activity: Higher
level: creators of the several sciences, philos-
ophy, art, etc. Lower level: administrators and
divulgers of the existent intellectual wealth.

Under the capitalism: the schools form
intellectuals of several levels whose functions
in the civil society (private organisms and
State) are those that organize the hegemony,
the spontaneous consent of the population.
This consent is born from the prestige the
bourgeoisie has in society and of the apparatus
of State coercion that legally assures the dis-
cipline for those that admit the consent.

In the transformation or revolutionary pro-
cess, the intellectuals’ role would be given by
their technical capacity to act as thinkers and
organizing elements of the subordinate
classes.
Their mission is not professional, but, as
partners of the construction of a new culture
through the party of the masses, he/she would
have the function of driving the ideas and the
aspirations of the class to which they organi-
cally belong, taking into account that all the
men are intellectual and think, although not all
fully develop that capacity, due to the bour-
geois hegemony.

The party of the masses must therefore
merge the traditional intellectuals (profes-
sional) and the organic intellectuals of the
subordinate classes around a conception of
the world that transcends their class interests,
so that the workers awake their intellectual
possibilities (through the educational func-
tions of the party) and contribute to the war
of position, creating the counter-hegemony of
their class.
Intellectuals, School, and Culture

Perspective transformation of the school:

• Role of the school: to form intellectuals that
will organize/form a new culture.

• Objective: to contribute to the creation process
of a counter-hegemony against the dominant
hegemony.

• Justification: it is in the arena of conscious-
ness “that the elites use their organic intellec-
tuals to maintain the dominance.” However,
given the inequalities and the injustices, it is
necessary that the subordinate classes free
their consciousness from the bourgeois
hegemony and create a new culture. And in
this process, school can have a role as
transformer.

Necessary conditions:

• Public and free school: only in this way the
school may involve all generations, without
divisions of groups or castes. The efficiency
of the school is better and much more intense
when the relationship between teacher and stu-
dent is small.
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• Buildings: the school should be a college
school, with bedrooms, refectories, specialized
libraries, laboratories, classrooms for the work
of seminars, etc.

• Duration: the unitary school should correspond
to the period of elementary schools in average,
reorganized not only in relation to the content
and teaching method, but also with regard to
the disposal for the students attending the sev-
eral degrees in the school career.

The teacher’s role:

• To quit the reactionary position and to become
a “friendly” guide.

• To accelerate and discipline the child’s forma-
tion according to the superior type in struggle
against the inferior type.

Curriculum: (10 years)

• First phase: 3–4 years. Besides teaching the
first instrumental “notions” (reading, writing,
duties, geography, and history), the fundamen-
tal notions of the State and society should be
learned as primordial elements of a new con-
ception of the world.

• Second phase: the rest of the course should not
surpass more than 6 years, so that, when the
student was 15–16 years old, he/she would
have concluded all the degrees of the unitary
school.

Presupposed curriculum effects:

• Unified manual and intellectual work
• Values: intellectual self-discipline and moral

autonomy

Method:

• The study and learning of creative methods in
science and life should permeate the whole
course. Therefore, the school should be a cre-
ative school.

For Gramsci, creative school doesn’t mean
inventors’ and discoverers’ school; it indicates a
phase and an investigation method of knowledge
and not a “predetermined program” that forces the
innovation and originality at any cost.

For him, to discover a truth by himself, without
suggestions and external helps, is creation (same
as the truth is old) and demonstrates the adequacy
of the method. Therefore, the fundamental school
activity will grow in seminars, in libraries, and in
experimental laboratories. The aim of education
is, at most, to develop the intellect, that is, a habit
of order and system, a habit for relating the whole
new knowledge with the ones that are already
possessed and to integrate them together, and
what is more important, the acceptance and use
of certain principles, as center of the thought. In
this critical university, history exists and it is not
just a new book of novels; the speakers and pub-
lications of the day loose the infallibility; elo-
quence doesn’t replace thought, nor the
courageous statements or the colored descriptions
occupy the place of arguments, says Gramsci.
Final Consideration

In the Gramscian theory, it is relevant to think in
what degree a plan that involves the participation
of the collectivity cannot be conducted as one
moment – among others – of discussion and
development of a new culture of a counter-
hegemony.

In this sense, it is of fundamental importance to
discuss what type of vision of man and of the
world is giving a foundation to the everyday life
of the people involved in this process, which
values are present (whether from hegemony or
not), and how one could take advantage of such
moment to carry ahead the construction of the new
culture.

On the other hand, in these moments when the
Left all over the world lives what Therborn
(THERBORN, Göran. In SADER, Emir (org.),
1995) analyzes as the crisis of the socialist culture
(in identity level, values, and world vision), the
accomplishment of a task as this we suggested is
of highest importance for the future of the Left
itself, because there won’t be a democratic equal-
ity if a socialist culture does not exist. And the
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socialist culture needs to be reconstructed on the
basis of popular participation (consciousness), as
stated by Gramsci, and not in the vertical direction
of an “illuminated” vanguard, as the world history
has been registering until now.
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Introduction

The industrialization of nineteenth-century Brit-
ain was a key moment for political theory; it
catalyzed a group of British scholars to radically
rethink the conventional understanding of liberty
and what it is to be “free.” The movement, often
referred to as British Idealism, sought to address
the social evils of its time, such as poor working
conditions, increasing inequality, and a lack of
adequate medical care and education. The
Idealist’s took the view that classical liberal
assumptions such as laissez-faire and freedom of
contract underpinned and reinforced these evils
and aimed to revise liberalism in this context.
The key thinkers included Bernard Bosanquet,
Edward Caird, F. H. Bradley, L. T Hobhouse,
and T. H. Green. Here the focus is upon the latter,
T. H. Green (1836–1882), due to his immense
contributions to political philosophy and, impor-
tantly for this collection, his arguments for the
extension of public education in Britain and his
pivotal role as a precursor to the welfare State.
Contextualizing Green’s Theoretical
Background

Green, a fellow of Balliol College Oxford, was
primarily influenced by the German Idealism of
G. W. F. Hegel, Kant’s liberal egalitarianism, and
the Greek thought of Aristotle, which he then
brought to bear on classical liberalism. The con-
cept of positive liberty has now become common-
place, and although Green is often referred to as a
theorist of this ilk, the term fails to fully encapsu-
late his complex liberal position and his normative
theory of justice (Simhony 2003). His “New Lib-
eral” stance added a positive dimension to classi-
cal formulations of liberty, defining freedom in the
more expansive notion of self-realization, as
opposed to mere absence of restraint and interfer-
ence. In brief, he argued that for individuals to be
considered free, they need the “capacity” or “abil-
ity” to be free. This aligned strongly with his
conception of the common good, which played a
lead role in his theory of freedom.

Green’s arguments for a positively enabled
State – which provides the conditions for individ-
ual self-development and the common
good – influenced substantial educational reforms
in Victorian Britain. Until the late 1800s, elemen-
tary schooling was provided by voluntary associ-
ations, namely, the church. Therefore there was no
national provision as such. For Green this system
was wholly inadequate for the time, as educational
opportunities were largely only open to the British
upper classes. Key to understanding his defense of
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public education are his notions of the common
good, self-realization, and internal freedom,
which constitute “freedom in the positive sense”
(Green 1986a, p. 200). The concepts are
interlinked but referenced sporadically through-
out his work, no doubt due to his untimely death
and the posthumous publication of his key lec-
tures and texts. Here they are addressed in turn, in
order to present the role education plays in society,
which hopefully reflects Green’s intentions.
G

Green on Education as Common Good

Education was the great leveler for the British
Idealists, whose key goal was to extend equality
of opportunity. The education of the working class
was a central focus of Green’s scholarship. It
informed his vision of integrating education into
the fabric of civic life, exercised through his con-
ception of the common good. This has been
cogently expressed as an ideal that emerges from
the “good society: a community of mutually
developing individuals, the moral requiredness
of which justifies the construction of social order
in terms of both justice and citizenship” (Simhony
2001, p. 71). It is an ethic of society that can be
contrasted with the classical liberal view, of atom-
ized individuals cooperating merely for mutual
advantage. The good is common, as Green
explains, because it is not a “good for [oneself]
or for this man or that more than another, but for
all members equally in virtue of their relation to
each other and their common nature” (Green
1986b, p. 95f). In Prolegomena to Ethics, he states
that the “true good must be good for all men, so
that no one should seek to gain by another’s loss,
gain and loss being estimated on the same princi-
ple for each” (Green 1906a, p. 281).

Therefore the common good is a moral ideal
that individuals in society should act in accor-
dance with and seek to promote. Individuals and
institutions, as moral agents, can use the common
good to test the moral validity of their acts. For
example, Green asks whether a law or course of
action contributes “to the better being of society,”
which can be measured against whether the act
contributes to the establishment “of conditions
favourable to the attainment of recognised excel-
lences and virtues” (Green 1906d, p. 434). How-
ever he adds an important liberal caveat to this
statement, that even if such acts meet the criteria
above, they should not “detract from the opportu-
nities of others” (Green 1906d, p. 434).

The common good can be interpreted further as
a criterion, in respect to the objects that individ-
uals choose to pursue. As Green’s central concern
is the self-development of individuals, he subse-
quently argues that this can be achieved by pur-
suing, or willing, certain objects. The nature and
moral value of these objects depend upon whether
they allow an agent to achieve intrinsic self-
satisfaction. Importantly though, this requires the
realization of moral objects to be a social activity,
as society acts as the conduit through which moral
self-development can take place. It is a mecha-
nism through which true common goods can be
recognized. For Green, “human society presup-
poses persons in capacity – subjects capable each
of conceiving himself and the bettering of his life
as an end to himself – but it is only in the inter-
course of men, each recognised by each as an end,
and not merely a means, and thus as having recip-
rocal claims, that the capacity is actualised and
that we really live as persons” (1906a, p. 209).

The good is thus common, as it is something
which has to be shared in common with others.
Green stipulates that the only object of intrinsic
value is “the perfection of human character – a
perfection of individuals which is also that of
society, and of society which is also that of indi-
viduals . . .” (1906b, p. 291, also 1906a, p. 210).
Therefore, what is good for an individual is also
good for society. Resultantly social goods are not
private but good for individuals as members of a
community (Green 1906b, p. 271). Aristotle’s
influence now surfaces, as Green essentially
argues that human beings are social animals and
can only fully realize themselves within a com-
munity. It is the necessary condition for self-
realization to take place. A critical aspect of soci-
ety is that “persons” recognize one another “and
their interest in each other, as persons, i.e., as
beings who are ends in themselves . . .” (Green
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1906a, p. 217). Mutual recognition thus enables
individuals to appreciate whether the interests
they pursue are true moral goods, ones that are
noncompetitive, are not private, but good for the
community as a whole:

. . . the only good which is really common to all who
may pursue it, is that which consists in the universal
will to be good – in the settled disposition on each
man’s part to make the most and best of humanity in
his own person and in the persons of others. (Green
1906b, p. 287)

Education can thus be viewed as a derivative of
the common good, as Green’s philosophy is
derived from the moral character of individuals,
rather than a prescribed set of principles. It forms
part of the “supply,” of “conditions favourable to
good character” (Green 1906c, p. 400). Not only
should education be enjoyed in common with
others, as a noncompetitive and public good, but
it importantly enables individuals to become self-
questioning moral agents, allowing them, and
their society through the common good, to pro-
gress further with their own self-perfection. To
reveal how this is so, focus now turns to Green’s
notion of self-realization.
Green on Self-Realization

Securing educational resources is of particular
importance for Green, as it allows individuals to
develop their rational capacities and in essence
gives them a greater ability to act in accordance
with the common good. Consequently “without
education one could not develop one’s character
and pursue morally good ends” (Plant 2006,
p. 30). This can be seen as an extension of John
Stuart Mill’s work. He defended the notion of a
private sphere of noninterference, so that individ-
uals could be left alone to develop their higher
faculties. Yet Green placed more emphasis on the
role of community. For him, to be morally auton-
omous and to realize these higher faculties meant
acting in accordance with the common good.
Although individual autonomy remained central,
it could not be separated from community and the
common good and thus lead him in a different
direction to Mill’s liberalism.
Green’s account of moral autonomy is perhaps
best explained by using the concept of a
“lifeplan,” which illustrates his divergence from
classical liberalism (Simhony 1993, p. 31). For
individuals to be acting in accordance with their
lifeplan, they must be organizing and pursuing
their interests in light of the self-conscious
exercising of their will and reason. Freedom is
not only the absence of constraint and interference
but the ability for one to “exercise the capacity
of will and reason” (Simhony 1993, p. 31). This
is what he meant by the term self-realization. It
is the combination of the self-conscious effort
individuals make to satisfy themselves and the
capacity they have to conceive of themselves in
a better state, one which can be reached by ratio-
nal action.

The self-conscious effort Green has in mind is
directed toward an individual becoming a full
moral agent. Thus self-realization, or real free-
dom, is a moral ideal (Green 1986c, pp. 228f,
234, 242, 244, 246). It involves individuals striv-
ing to be the best they can be and thus able to
freely exercise their human faculties (Green
1986a, p. 201). Freedom therefore relates to the
internal nature and development of the individual,
as a self-realizing moral agent. It concerns a per-
son’s character, their possession of “a habitual
disposition to do what is good because it is
good” (Nicholson 1990, p. 122). However there
is also a strong communal dimension. It is the
social institutions of society that can inculcate in
its members, ideas of what it means to be free, and
facilitate the necessary mutual recognition
between citizens, as full moral agents (Nicholson
1990, p. 120). Consequently real freedom aligns
with the common good through reciprocal recog-
nition, and society must therefore progress as a
whole toward the moral ideal of real freedom. It
cannot be realized in a society where there is
oppression (Nicholson 1990, p. 120), as in that
case, some individuals would lack the power to
make the best of themselves. This introduces
Green’s concept of “internal freedom,” that is,
the individual’s capacity to overcome “internal”
obstacles to the good life. In other words to be able
to fully develop their human faculties and will the
common good, education would be central here.
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Green’s Contribution to the Educational
System

The value of education is its ability to enable
individuals to develop their human faculties and
moral conscious, to contribute to the common
good, and to essentially achieve “true freedom”
in the positive sense. Yet Green’s philosophical
idealism was not devoid of practical experience:
he contributed to the Taunton Commission, tasked
with investigating Britain's secondary school sys-
tem; was on the School Board for Oxford elemen-
tary schools; a leading figure in the founding of
the Oxford School for Boys; a member of the
National Education League; and part of the uni-
versity extension movement, which aimed at
improving higher education opportunities for
women.

The most controversial aspects of Green’s
arguments for elementary education were that
he thought it should be provided by the State
and be compulsory. This was a novel idea at the
time. However he saw problems both in the
quantity and the quality of education offered
by voluntary associations and feared that chil-
dren may be indoctrinated if education was
overseen by religious organizations. He argued
that more public funds should be made avail-
able to provide for nationwide State elementary
education. Attendance would be free, and par-
ents would be compelled to send their children
to school. The last point is contentious. How-
ever Green felt that during his “modern” times,
parents lacked sufficient educational responsi-
bility for their children, due to mass labor that
often meant parents would be away for long
periods of time (Green 1911a, p. 432). This
was especially the case for the working class
families.

Education was highly significant because with-
out it, individuals would not be able to develop
themselves to the best of their ability. Green
claimed that “without a command of certain ele-
mentary arts and knowledge, the individual in
modern society is effectually crippled as by the
loss of a limb or a broken constitution,” as she “is
not free to develop [her] faculties” (Green 1986a,
p. 201). It therefore comes under “the province of
the state to prevent children growing up in that
kind of ignorance which practically excludes
them from a career in life” (Green 1986a,
p. 201). This statement refers directly to his notion
of capacity, in this case elementary education
enables “the growth of the capacity for benefi-
cially exercising rights” (Green 1986b, p. 161).
As rights are reciprocal and thus form part of the
common good, they act as a base for developing
the “perfect character” in individuals and “in
others” (Green 1986b, p. 23). Compulsory educa-
tion should therefore be enforced by the State, as
part of its duty is to remove obstacles to individual
self-realization (Green 1986b, p. 161). A lack of
education hinders the development of a child’s
capacity for rights and constrains the “free exer-
cise of [their] human faculties” (Green 1986a,
p. 202). Education therefore forms a significant
part of what Green calls freedom in the positive
sense: “the liberation of the powers of all men
equally for contributions to the common good”
(Green 1986a, p. 200).

With regard to secondary schools, he adopted a
different position, notably they should not be
made compulsory. However they retained an
essential role in his vision of educational reform.
The reform he suggested essentially served to
create equality of opportunity via a “ladder of
learning” (Plant 2006, p. 34). The system he pro-
posed consisted of having a three-tier system for
schools. The first level would cover basic aspects
of education beyond manual labor, such as liter-
acy and writing, and move to the third, which
would essentially be preparing students for uni-
versity (Nicholson 1990, p. 171f). By having a
careful grading of children and schools, overseen
by school boards, and a provision made for schol-
arships, educational opportunities would be open
to students from all social backgrounds. Essen-
tially he advocated a meritocratic system which
rewarded ability rather than wealth. Although he
thought that parents who could afford to send the
children into further education should pay (Green
1911b, p. 412), scholarships that would relieve
poor students of fees would be key to generating
equality of opportunity. Therefore children from
the poorest backgrounds, who demonstrate good
ability, should be able to take advantage of the
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intellectual opportunities that higher levels of edu-
cation offer.

Green also thought that this system would ease
class antagonism:

“Common education is the true social leveller. Men
and women who have been at school together, or
who have been at schools of the same sort, will
always understand each other, will always be at
ease together, will be free from social jealousies
and animosities however different their circum-
stances in life may be” (Green 1911c, p. 457f).

Therefore if the State actively removes social
barriers, such as education, social unity should
improve as well. It reflected his overarching
idealist philosophy, that society is not consti-
tuted by atomized individuals but rather as a
community of mutually indebted citizens: an
integrated whole sharing a common good
(Gordon and White 1979, p. 4). Only collective
action could remove these obstacles that hin-
dered individual self-development. Green
argued that “[t]o educate one’s children is no
doubt a moral duty,” but it importantly prevents
“a hindrance to the capacity for rights on the part
of the children” (Green 1986b, p. 161). In Brit-
ain this meant reforming the voluntarist school
system, which Green believed had had its
chance and failed. Instead a comprehensive
State-managed educational system was neces-
sary, one that allowed able students, regardless
of their background, to reach the highest levels
of education. He justified this approach morally,
in respect to the common good and individual
self-realization.

Green did not abandon liberalism but reformed
it. Traditional liberal principles of self-help and
self-reliance remained highly significant. How-
ever he thought that his proposals did not violate
such principles. State-provided education would
not damage self-reliance. If a parent was already
sending their child to school, they would not
notice the new law (Green 1986a, p. 203, 1986b,
p. 161), and if parents were not, then they were
already failing in their moral duty and the State’s
noninterference would not improve the situation
for those children (Nicholson 1990, p. 170). Sim-
ilarly Green advocated elementary education for
farm laborers, as ignorance was a contributing
factor to low wages for these workers. Education
therefore reinforces self-reliance (Nicholson
1990, p. 176).
Conclusion

In sum Green had a keen awareness of circum-
stance. For example, he promoted women’s edu-
cation, but thought that policy would be
unsuccessful if it raced too far ahead of public
opinion (Green 1986a, p. 210). In a similar vein,
he recognized that industrialization had created
new problems for British society and new sources
of exploitation. Thus he argued that the State was
justified in adopting a more interventionist posi-
tion, in order to give all its citizens an equal
opportunity of obtaining the good life. Education
is clearly central to this goal, and especially perti-
nent today, where rapid technological advances,
transnational economic markets, and international
terrorism are again challenging traditional con-
ceptions of freedom and opportunity. Green’s
work has further contemporary relevance, in rela-
tion to a revised social democratic conception of
public education as a universal right. Education
for Green clearly fulfills a positive community
function premised on the norms of cooperation
and universal entitlement, rather than as a compe-
tition based on neoliberal “choice” policies, which
have come to characterize the post-welfare state
settlement since the 1970s. Essentially Green asks
what skills and competences are necessary for the
realization of the good life, postulating that these,
and thus education, should not be competitive but
fundamental rights for all.
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